Acoustic Wave Microsensor Arrays for Vapor Sensing

Jay W. Grate

Environmental Molecular Sciences Laboratory, Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, P.O. Box 999, Richland, Washington 99352

Received August 24, 1999

Contents

Ι.	. Introduction			
II.	Acoustic Wave Sensor Arrays			
III.	Acoustic Wave Microsensors			
IV.	Early Array Studies			
V.	. Rationalizing Sensor Responses in Terms of Vapor/Sorbent <lvl;0>Interactions</lvl;0>			
VI.	Sensing Materials	2634		
VII.	Array Design and Material Selection	2637		
	A. Diversity in Structure and Properties	2637		
	B. Spread and Clustering of Array Data in Feature Space	2639		
	C. Performance in Analytical Tasks	2641		
VIII.	Multivariate Data Analysis	2642		
IX.	Sensor Array Systems			
Х.	Discussion			
XI.	Acknowledgments			
XII.	. References			

I. Introduction

The concept of using sensor arrays for chemical analysis gained widespread recognition in the 1980s and has continued vigorously in the 1990s. The advantages that sensor arrays offer over individual sensors are sensitivity to a wider range of analytes, improved selectivity, simultaneous multicomponent analysis, and the capability for analyte recognition rather than mere detection. By analogy with olfaction systems comprising multiple receptors and neuronal pattern recognition, sensor arrays for gas-phase detection are sometimes dubbed "electronic noses".

An analytical instrument with a sensor-array detector and multivariate data analysis can be applied to a host of different detection problems. In this regard, it is similar to other multivariate instruments such as spectrometers or multichannel analyzers. With a sensor array, however, rather than relying on the absorbance of incident radiation or some other inherent feature of a molecule, responses of each sensor (or channel) are related to the interactions between analyte molecules and sensing materials. Understanding those interactions and designing arrays to take advantage of them have been two of the central themes in sensor array development, especially in the field of acoustic wave sensor arrays. The role of fundamental interactions and their relationships to the chemical information encoded in sensor array responses were introduced in the first papers in this field and continue to be explored today.



Dr. Jay W. Grate leads an interdisciplinary research group in chemical microsensors and microfluidics in the Environmental Molecular Sciences Laboratory at the Pacific Northwest National Laboratory. His research integrates aspects of the chemical sciences, material sciences, and measurement sciences into new microanalytical principles, methods, and systems. Development of chemical sensor arrays has focused on the interactions of organic vapors with polymeric sensing materials, rational polymer design, acoustic wave sensors, and multivariate data analysis techniques.

By far, the greatest numbers of chemical sensor array studies have involved acoustic wave sensors and chemiresistor sensors of various types, with notable progress in optical chemical sensor arrays in recent years. (See, for examples, other articles in this special issue.) Acoustic wave sensor arrays for gasphase chemical sensing will be the focus of this review, with two pimary goals: (1) to comprehensively cite papers on acoustic wave sensor arrays according to the criteria set out below and (2) to review original studies and recent progress in polymercoated acoustic wave sensor arrays, with emphasis on issues such as interaction mechanisms, chemical diversity, coating selection approaches, array design, and multivariate data analysis.

II. Acoustic Wave Sensor Arrays

This section will cite and group original peerreviewed research papers on acoustic wave sensor arrays that describe data collected from differently coated sensors and evaluation with multivariate data analysis techniques. Research papers are distinguished from reviews, topical articles, and conference proceedings papers, which are cited later in the review where appropriate. In general, however, conference papers are not considered. As a practical matter, this limits the number of papers to

 Table 1. Research Papers Describing Acoustic Wave

 Sensor Arrays with Multivariate Data Analysis

subset	refs
arrays based on surface acoustic wave sensors	3-25
arrays based on thickness shear mode sensors	26-62
arrays for sensory applications	10, 30, 31, 33–35, 38–42, 46–52, 61
arrays in conference proceedings published in <i>Sensors and Actuators</i>	63-78

a manageable number while maintaining quality. As noted by Janata, proceedings papers are not subject to the same rigor of peer review as original research papers in archival journals and are often duplicative.¹

The initial literature search was set up using boolean logic to include *sensor* and *array* and several terms for acoustic wave sensors (acoustic wave or microbalance or piezoelectric or SAW or QCM or TSM or BAW). Chemical Abstracts (file CAPLUS) was searched using STN International; sensor and array were linked in the same information unit in this search. A similar search was performed on INSPEC (the database for physics, electronics, and computing) using DIALOG, with no special linking between the sensor and array terms. The search in INSPEC was further limited to (chemical or vapor or gas). The INSPEC search yielded only a few relevant papers in addition to those found in Chemical Abstracts. However, it was useful in distinguishing between journal papers and conference papers published in Sensors and Actuators.

Some studies known to the author were not retrieved by these searches. The word array was not a keyword for some papers using sensors and pattern recognition. Additional searches in Chemical Abstracts expanding array to (*array or pattern or neural*) recovered a few additional relevant references. It was also noted that *quartz-resonator* is another designation for acoustic wave sensors based on TSM devices. Several additional references were found in searches incorporating this term.

Research papers in peer-reviewed journals on acoustic wave sensor arrays with multivariate data analysis are cited in the first three groups of Table 1. Several papers on acoustic wave sensor arrays published in *Sensors and Actuators* volumes covering conferences were recovered in the searches above, and these are listed in the last group of Table 1.² The peer-reviewed research papers are divided into two groups based on sensor type. Surface acoustic wave (SAW) devices form the first group, and thickness shear mode (TSM) devices, also known popularly as quartz crystal microbalance (QCM), form the second group. Papers from either of these categories that describe arrays for sensory applications are collected in a third grouping.

The distribution of research papers by year and journal are shown in Figure 1, using the citations in the first and second groups from Table 1. Journals with at least five papers are shown individually. Papers from all other journals are grouped in



Figure 1. Plot showing the number of peer-reviewed research papers by year describing acoustic wave sensor arrays with multivariate data analysis at the time of the writing of this review. Journals with at least five papers are shown individually and the remaining papers are grouped in "others". Data for 1999 are not for the whole year.

"others". The rate of publication in the acoustic wave sensor array field increased substantially in the mid 1990s. It is evident that *Analytical Chemistry* played a leading role in the publication of acoustic wave sensor array papers beginning in 1986 and continuing today.

The research papers in peer-reviewed journals cited in Table 1 serve as the core set for this review and are the ones referred to whenever pointing back to Table 1. Additional original research papers and review articles not cited in Table 1 will be referenced as they relate to the subjects under discussion. This review will not attempt to cover acoustic wave sensors in particular applications or as electronic noses. However, given the well-defined chemical diversity achievable using acoustic wave sensors, as well as other desirable characteristics such as reversibility, reproducibility, high sensitivity, and tolerance for humid atmospheres, acoustic wave sensors represent a good technology for sensory applications. There are many papers on acoustic wave sensor arrays for odor sensing in Table 1.

After introducing some of the basic concepts related to the operation of acoustic wave sensors, the remainder of this review will address issues related to interaction mechanisms, chemical diversity, coating selection approaches, array design, and multivariate data analysis. These topics will be addressed with emphasis on polymer-coated acoustic wave sensors, which represent the class of sensors where relationships between structure, properties, chemical interactions, chemical diversity, and array performance have been most thoroughly investigated. These issues are relevant to the performance of arrays in many application areas and as "electronic noses". In addition, progress in the field of acoustic wave sensor arrays can inform investigations using other types of sensor arrays, either directly or by analogy.

III. Acoustic Wave Microsensors

A great variety of acoustic wave devices have been developed and demonstrated for chemical sensing applications in the gas and liquid phases. These include TSM devices, SAW devices, Leaky SAW devices, surface transverse wave (STW) devices, Love wave devices, shear-horizontal acoustic plate mode (SH-APM) devices, flexural plate wave (FPW) devices, thin film resonators, and thin rod flexural devices. The TSM device fabricated on quartz is also known by a variety of other names including QCM, bulk acoustic wave (BAW) device, piezoelectric crystal sensor, and quartz-resonator sensor. Except for the thin rod devices, all these consist of a piezoelectric substrate with thin film or interdigitated metal electrodes used to convert electrical energy to mechanical energy in the form of acoustic waves.

There have been many reviews on acoustic wave chemical sensors for gas- and liquid-phase sensing.79-95 These sensors have also been the subject of at least two books.^{96,97} Previous reviews by the present author with various coauthors have covered topics such as acoustic wave device types, operating instrumentation, and the physical mechanisms for their responses;^{90–94} the applications of linear solvation energy relationships to chemical sensors and arrays,^{95,98,99} glass transition behaviors;⁹² and early studies in acoustic wave biosensors.⁹⁴ Many topics were covered in a book chapter on acoustic wave sensors with 280 references.⁹³ However, none of these articles have specifically addressed the literature on acoustic wave sensor arrays as defined in the previous section.

Thus far, array-based vapor sensing with acoustic wave devices has been confined primarily to the use of TSM and SAW devices, although work on arrays based on FPW devices is in progress.^{100,101} TSM and SAW sensors are shown schematically in Figure 2.



Figure 2. Schematic diagram of TSM, SAW delay line, and SAW resonator devices in top and side views.

TSM sensors typically consist of a quartz plate with thin film metal electrodes on each surface. The device generates transverse waves that travel unguided through the bulk of the crystal in a direction normal to the crystal surfaces. This produces surface particle displacements that are parallel (in-the-plane) to the surface. Transverse waves with surface-parallel particle displacements are often referred to as shear horizontal, or SH.

Interdigital transducers (IDTs) on SAW sensors are used to generate transverse waves guided by the surface of the device and travelling parallel to that surface. The IDTs on SAW devices can be fabricated

 Table 2. A Scheme for Classifying Acoustic Wave

 Devices

wave-guiding	particle displacement direction of transverse component			
mechanism	surface normal ^a	surface parallel		
bulk		TSM		
surface	SAW	STW, Leaky SAW, ^b		
plate	FPW	Love wave SH-APM		

^{*a*} A component of the transverse wave displacements is surface normal. ^{*b*} The surface parallel component is dominant in Leaky SAW devices only for certain ranges of crystal cuts.



Figure 3. Schematic diagram of the sorption of vapor molecules from the gas phase into a sorbent thin film on a sensor device.

in delay line or resonator^{102–104} configurations on a variety of piezoelectric substrates. ST-cut quartz is the typical substrate, and the waves generated are Rayleigh waves. These have one component of particle displacement that is normal to the surface, in contrast to the TSM device.

A useful method for classifying the various acoustic wave devices is according to the waveguiding mechanism and the surface particle displacements of the transverse component of wave motion.94 Table 2 presents such a scheme, with TSM sensors classified as generating bulk waves with surface parallel displacements, while the typical Rayleigh wave SAW device generates a surface wave with a surface normal component to the particle displacements. Surface wave devices with surface parallel displacements include the Leaky SAW, STW, and Love wave devices. The table also notes the FPW and SH-APM devices, where plate waves are guided by multiple surfaces of a finite solid. The various acoustic wave devices have been described and contrasted in detail previously.^{90,93,94}

The key feature of these acoustic wave devices for purposes of gas-phase sensing is that measurable acoustic wave characteristics are altered upon sorption of an analyte onto the surface of the device or an applied layer (adsorption), or into the bulk of an applied thin film (absorption). Thus, the sensor response consists of a sorption step, involving phase transfer equilibria and kinetics, and a transduction step, leading to an analytical signal. The absorption of vapor molecules from the gas phase into a sorbent thin film on a sensor device is shown schematically in Figure 3. The rapid reversible response of a polymer-coated SAW device as a result of vapor absorption is shown in Figure 4.¹⁰⁵



Figure 4. The response of a polymer-coated 158 MHz SAW device to two exposures to an organic vapor showing very fast response, reversibility, and reproducibility. The double headed arrow indicates the response, Δf_v . Figure adapted from ref 105.



Figure 5. Bar graphs depicting different patterns to different vapors as detected by a six SAW sensor array. Polymers are depicted in Figure 8.

The critical feature with regard to array-based sensing is that the sorption of a vapor varies with the structure and properties of the applied chemical coating. Therefore, an array of several devices with different coatings can produce several responses of different magnitude upon exposure to a particular vapor, leading to a pattern. The same set of coated devices exposed to a different vapor produces another pattern. Patterns for an array of six SAW sensors in response to four different vapors are shown in Figure 5. Judicious selection of coatings leads to patterns for different vapors that can be distinguished from one another, providing a basis for selectivity and classification. Sensor materials, their use in arrays, and materials selection are discussed below.

The transduction mechanism by which the analyte interaction leads to a signal has been the subject of considerable past research. The signal measured is usually proportional to the wave velocity, and it is well-established that wave velocity decreases in response to added mass on the surface. In most studies changes in wave velocity are determined by changes in the frequency of an oscillator circuit; hence, the response is called a frequency shift. It is also possible to measure wave attenuation or to determine both wave velocity and attenuation simultaneously. Measurement methods have been described in the reviews noted above.

The sensitivity of the wave velocity to added mass formed the basis for the original acoustic wave vapor sensors¹⁰⁶ and was the prevailing paradigm for many years. Investigations of polymer-coated TSM and SAW devices, however, ultimately revealed that polymer viscoelastic properties can play a significant role in sensor responses under certain circumstances. Several approaches have been used in these investigations, including simultaneous measurements of velocity and attenuation, impedance analysis, independent measurements of vapor sorption or added mass, and comparisons of the responses of TSM and SAW devices.^{107–115} A scheme summarizing current understanding is shown in Table 3.

A thin film on a TSM device whose entire thickness moves synchronously with the surface particle displacement is defined as acoustically thin; physically, this condition is met when the film is very thin compared to the acoustic wavelength and the modulus of the film material is not too low (see below).^{90,91,93,113–115} In this case, the signal will be proportional to the added mass due to vapor sorption. On a SAW device with an acoustically thin film, the signal will include the mass-loading response and may also include a contribution due to modulus decreases in the film due to vapor sorption ("swellinginduced modulus change").^{109,110} To a first approximation, the modulus reduction is related to the increase in free volume in the film. The modulus contribution due to vapor sorption is expected to be significant if the initial modulus of the polymer film at the device frequency is high, but may be negligible if the initial modulus is low. Since this modulus contribution to the response is in the same direction as the mass contribution, this serves to amplify the vapor response signal. It appears that the change in modulus is proportional to the vapor concentration,

Table 3. Mass and Modulus Sensitivities of Polymer-Coated TSM and SAW Vapor Sensors

	TSM	SAW
acoustically thin	mass sensor	mass and modulus sensing: modulus contribution due to swelling-induced modulus changes; modulus contribution depends on initial modulus of the material
acoustically thick	mass sensing modified by viscoelastic contributions associated with inertial lag and film resonance	mass sensing modified by viscoelastic contributions associated with inertial lag and film resonance

at least at low vapor concentrations. Linear vapor sorption isotherms then give linear sensor calibration curves even when the response mechanism includes a modulus contribution in addition to the mass contribution.

Changes in the film modulus and viscoelastic effects come into play on both TSM and SAW devices if the film does not move synchronously with the surface particle motions. Such films have been referred to as "acoustically thick", leading to "film resonance effects". Responses under these conditions have been elucidated by Martin and Frye.^{113–115} In the film resonance regime, vapor responses can be greater or less than those due to mass-loading, and can even be in the opposite direction from the mass loading response. Film resonance effects are accompanied by significant signal attenuation; variable displacements across the thickness of the film necessarily lead to strain and energy dissipation. Film resonance effects depend on film thickness, material modulus, and device frequency. Film resonance effects can be avoided using well-chosen thin film materials at the thicknesses that are typically used for vapor sensing and are less likely to be encountered in detecting trace vapor concentrations. Film resonance effects are more likely to be seen using thicker films exposed to very high vapor concentrations.

Because acoustic wave devices can be sensitive to polymer modulus, polymer-coated devices can also be used to observe or assign glass transition phenomena,^{92,116} and modulus changes associated with the cross-linking of a single molecular monolayer have been observed.¹¹⁷ Probing polymer viscoelastic properties with acoustic wave devices, especially TSM devices, remains a subject of lively research.^{118–125}

Detailed discussion of acoustic wave device transduction mechanisms, however, is not the main subject of this review. In most array studies, the key aspect of sensor responses are that they are reversible, reproducible, and contribute to recognizable patterns at concentrations of interest.

IV. Early Array Studies

The first investigations of acoustic wave sensor arrays were reported by a group at the University of Washington (UW) using TSM sensors^{26–29} and a group at the Naval Research Laboratory (NRL) using SAW sensors, both series of papers beginning in 1986. These studies introduced a number of issues relevant to array design and chemical information content that remain important for arrays of all types today.

Kowalski and Carey at the UW published a series of four papers, beginning with basic studies on coating selection and finishing with an application study involving analysis of multiple vapors in a drying operation.^{26–29} The first paper described the analysis of data from TSM sensors coated with 27 different polymers and stationary phases which were tested against 14 vapors. The authors used principal components analysis (PCA) to reduce the number of coatings to a set of seven. The goal of the approach was to select the coatings so that "they span the space



Figure 6. Dendrogram showing hierarchical cluster analysis results for 27 sorbent films tested on TSM devices. Six dissimilar groups of films are indicated with letters. Adapted from ref 26.

of all coatings using the fewest number of individual coatings while retaining analyte discrimination".²⁶ Sensitivity was not the first criterion for coating selection. It was found that seven principal components accounted for 95% of the variance in the data, and coatings with the best correspondence to each principal component were selected.

These authors also applied a varimax rotation procedure to the principal components to obtain a set of orthogonal vectors that were chemically more descriptive and grouped stationary phases of similar structure. It was noted that each varimax rotated vector must represent a linear combination of fundamental interactions (such as van der Waals interactions, polarity, and Lewis acidity), and that these interactions "can be thought of as being vectors in feature space". The data set was also analyzed using hierarchical cluster analysis, and the results were displayed in a dendrogram that grouped coatings according to how similar their response patterns were across the data set. This dendrogram is shown in Figure 6. In general, the groupings found by this approach could be correlated with the coatings corresponding to particular varimax rotated eigenvectors.

The multivariate analyses used in this study were unsupervised learning techniques that explored how the array data were spread and clustered in feature space. It was recognized that the results of such analyses are dependent on the coatings and analytes in the data set. It is noteworthy that this first paper on acoustic wave sensor arrays with multivariate data analysis²⁶ directly addressed coating selection and discussed the relationship of various chemical interactions and chemical structures to chemical selectivity and array design. This data set was later reanalyzed with similar results using correspondence analysis, another unsupervised learning technique, which is applied to matrixes where the responses measure an interaction between the rows and columns;³² the rows and columns are vapors and sensor coatings in this case.

In the next paper in the UW series, quantitative measures of performance were examined as they apply to individual acoustic wave sensors and to sensor arrays.²⁷ Measures such as sensitivity, selectivity, and limit of determination were defined for sensor arrays using the concept of the "net analyte signal" introduced by Lorber, and discussed in further detail in subsequent papers.^{126–128} The net analyte signal is that portion of a response pattern that is unique to the analyte in the particular mixture. Sensitivity is then the net analyte signal divided by the concentration, and selectivity is the net analyte signal divided by the pure analyte signal, for example.

These figures of merit were used to compare sensor arrays designed to maximize chemical information and diversity using the PCA approach with sensor arrays selected solely on the basis of the sensitivites of individual sensors to the test analytes. In addition, the authors compared the case where a seven-sensor array is used to analyze a seven-vapor mixture with the overdetermined case where the seven-sensor array analyzes a three-component mixture. Results were much better for the overdetermined case. In addition, the PCA-selected array provided superior sensitivity and selectivity, and, on average, superior limits of detection. Thus, the diverse array provided better sensitivity than an array selected solely on the basis of individual sensor sensitivities. "The independent nature of the sensors is adding much needed stability for quantitative analysis".²⁷

These authors also introduced simulation to the acoustic wave sensor array field, using simulated response vectors with 3% relative noise added. This noise model was based on the experimental observation that the sensors exhibited noise that was proportional to the magnitude of the response.

In the third paper in the UW series, multiple linear regression (MLR) and partial least squares (PLS) methods were compared in the analysis of two- or three-component mixtures with a nine-sensor array.²⁸ The nine coatings were selected from a set of 31 using the PCA method. MLR and PLS are two inverse least squares (ILS) methods.¹²⁹ PLS is much better suited to handling arrays where partial collinearity exists and performed better in all tests. In PLS, orthogonal latent variables are derived from the array responses, and those latent variables describing the greatest portion of the covariance are selected for quantitative analysis. Thus, two-component mixtures were analyzed using only two latent variables from the ninesensor array. In this method, other latent variables that describe less of the covariance are discarded. Inclusion of these latent variables can actually degrade performance because they model noise rather than response. In this way, discarding latent variables filters noise from the array data. Therefore, PLS is advantageous because it is resistant to collinearity and reduces noise. While this eliminates the need for totally selective sensors, it "does not imply that selectivity and sensitivity are unnecessary attributes of an array device".²⁸ It was also noted that the coefficients in the latent variables are related to the importance of particular sensors in the array, but

this potential approach to coating selection was not explored.

The fourth paper in the UW series described a multicomponent analysis application.²⁹ The sensor array in the exhaust line of a solvent drying operation was used to profile the evaporation of each solvent and monitor the drying progress. A principal component regression (PCR) method was used for quantification. Like PLS, this ILS method is tolerant of collinearities in the sensor data. PLS was not used because of an issue with calibration samples.

The first investigations of SAW sensor arrays with pattern recognition analysis were published by the NRL group (Wohltjen, Ballantine, Rose-Pehrsson, and Grate) in 1986 and 1988,3,4 with an additional paper in 1993 describing a self-contained SAW array system with automated sampling and preconcentration.⁵ In the first of these papers, 12 coatings on 112 MHz SAW delay lines were tested against 11 vapors.³ The dataset was investigated with unsupervised learning techniques such as PCA and cluster analysis (dendrograms). Potential relationships between vapor properties and vapor/coating interactions were considered in terms of solvatochromic parameters for the vapors and the chemical structures of the coatings. (It should be noted that the solvatochromic parameters were for the compounds as liquids and should not be confused with free energy related solvation parameters for the compounds as monomeric vapors, to be described below.) It was observed that cluster analysis sorted the vapors into groups consistent with vapor solubility properties. The non-hydrogen-bonding vapors were well separated from hydrogenbonding vapors, for example.

A smaller array was selected from the original 12 coatings on the basis of considerations of collinearities among the coatings, as determined by MLR; PCA, which showed that 10 coatings accounted for 95% of the variance; and the use of supervised learning techniques to select sensors that were successful in discriminating between two classes of vapors in the data set. In this study, the goal was to discriminate between one class of vapors representing hazards and another class of vapors representing a wide range of potential interferences. Feature selection and classification routines identified a set of four coatings yielding 100% correct classification, and a discriminant function was optimized. Weight vectors for the coatings indicated which were most important in obtaining the desired classification results. It can be seen in the paper that the three most important coatings in the classification arrived at by supervised learning were also the three most dissimilar materials, as indicated by unsupervised cluster analysis. The fourth coating in the set optimized for the specific classification problem could be selected from the remaining cluster in the dendrogram.

In the second SAW sensor array paper, 10 coatings on 158 MHz SAW delay lines were tested against nine vapors and various binary mixtures, including mixtures with water (albeit at low water concentrations).⁴ Some of these coatings and all of the vapors were common to those in the first paper. Therefore, the new response data for the four coatings selected in the first study could be used as a "prediction set" to test whether the discriminant developed in the first data set could accurately classify vapors using data from the second study—data that were not in the training set. It was found that all the single organic vapors were correctly classified. This type of prediction set, using new SAW sensors (even at a different SAW frequency) tested at a different time, represents a rather stringent test for evaluating the usefulness of a pattern recognition algorithm, since it requires reproducibility in both fabrication and response characteristics.

The vapor mixture data were examined to see if the response to a mixture could be modeled as a linear combination of the responses to each vapor individually. In general, this was found to be the case, although exceptions were noted. Vapor mixtures were not all correctly classified using the discriminant previously developed for single vapors, but new training yielded an eight-sensor set that correctly classified all the vapors and mixtures. (The data set from this study was later reanalyzed and used in simulations.⁶)

In the final paper in this series, a smart sensor system consisting of a four-SAW sensor array with automated sample preconcentration was described.⁵ This was the first example of an acoustic wave sensor array system with on-board preconcentration, and it was found that preconcentration aided in the selectivity of the overall analysis.

The original studies by the UW group and the NRL group illustrate a number of features of sensor array development. Many different coatings were evaluated against many different vapors, and the coatings were selected for small arrays by a variety of methods, including unsupervised and supervised learning techniques. Unsupervised methods were used to examine data spread, orthogonality, and clustering in feature space, while supervised learning techniques were used to optimize the sensor array relative to specific detection problems. In these studies the sensor arrays selected to collect as much chemical information as possible (i.e., most of the variance) or with the most diverse coatings were also best for quantification and classification purposes. The idea that the inclusion of noise in the multivariate analysis should be minimized was introduced in the use of PLS. Overall, the studies indicate that sensors should be selected for the array to obtain as much chemical diversity and information as possible. The approaches used also sought to minimize the numbers of sensors.

V. Rationalizing Sensor Responses in Terms of Vapor/Sorbent Interactions

While the early array studies were effective in demonstrating the power of sensor arrays for selective vapor detection, it was clear that there was a need to better understand the factors that govern sorption of vapors into the sorbent phases on the sensors. These factors govern the selectivities of each sensor and the range of chemical information to be obtained from an array of sensors. Papers from both the UW and NRL groups suggested that the relevant factors would be related to fundamental interactions such as van der Waals interactions, polarity, and hydrogen bonding between the vapor molecules and the sorbent phase. Consequently, efforts were begun to model the sorption of vapors, as indicated by the partition coefficient, *K*, in terms of parameters related to those interactions.

The partition coefficient quantifies the equilibrium distribution of vapor from the gas phase into a sorbent phase and thus indicates the effect (sorption) of all the interactions between the vapor and the sorbent. The partition coefficient gives the ratio of the concentration of the vapor in the sorbent phase, $C_{\rm s}$, to the concentration of the vapor in the gas phase, $C_{\rm v}$.

$$K = C_{\rm s}/C_{\rm v} \tag{1}$$

The relevance of this parameter to vapor detection using coated acoustic wave sensors was noted in both TSM sensor studies^{130–132} and SAW sensor studies.^{133,134} The response of an acoustic wave sensor to the mass of vapor absorbed is related to the partition coefficient, as shown in eq 2.^{90,91,134}

$$\Delta f_{\rm v} = n \Delta f_{\rm s} C_{\rm v} K / \rho \tag{2}$$

The sensor's response to the mass of vapor absorbed, a frequency shift denoted by Δf_v , is dependent on the frequency shift due to the deposition of the film material onto the bare sensor (a measure of the amount of polymer on the sensor surface), Δf_s , the vapor concentration, the partition coefficient, and the density of the sorbent phase, ρ . The multiplier *n* is equal to 1 for mass-loading responses. If swellinginduced modulus changes increase the responses, then *n* will be equal to that amplifying factor.

It was proposed in 1988 that the interactions contributing to sorption and the value of the partition coefficient could be modeled with linear solvation energy relationships (LSERs),¹³⁴ and this approach was described in detail in 1991.⁹⁵ The methodology is based on a set of solvation parameters describing the solubility properties of monomeric compounds. These parameters can be correlated with solubility-dependent phenomena, such as the partition coefficient, by regressing the measured partition coefficients of a series of diverse compounds against the solvation parameters of those compounds by the method of MLR. The resulting LSER equation takes the form of eq 3 for the absorption of vapors. ^{95,98,135}

$$\log K = c + rR_2 + s\pi_2^{\rm H} + a\Sigma\alpha_2^{\rm H} + b\Sigma\beta_2^{\rm H} + l\log L^{16}$$
(3)

The log of the partition coefficient is expressed as a linear combination of terms related to particular fundamental interactions and solubility properties. The solvation parameters R_2 , $\pi_2^{\rm H}$, $\Sigma \alpha_2^{\rm H}$, $\Sigma \beta_2^{\rm H}$, and log L^{16} characterize the solubility properties of the vapor,¹³⁵ where R_2 is a calculated excess molar refraction parameter that provides a quantitative indication of polarizable n and p electrons; $\pi_2^{\rm H}$ measures the ability of a molecule to stabilize a neighboring charge or dipole; $\Sigma \alpha_2^{\rm H}$ and $\Sigma \beta_2^{\rm H}$ measure effective hydrogen-bond acidity and basicity, respectively; and log L^{16} is the liquid/gas partition coefficient of the solute on hexadecane at 298 K (determined by gas liquid chromatography). The log L^{16} parameter is a combined measure of exoergic dispersion interactions that increase log L^{16} and the endoergic cost of creating a cavity in hexadecane leading to a decrease in log L^{16} .

The coefficients (*s*, *r*, *a*, *b*, and *l*) are related to the properties of the sorbent polymer that are complementary to the vapor properties and hence characterize the solubility properties of the sorbent material. The *a* and *b* coefficients, being complementary to the vapor hydrogen-bond acidity and basicity, represent the sorbent phase hydrogen-bond basicity and acidity, repectively. The *s* coefficient is related to the sorbent phase dipolarity/polarizability. The *l* coefficient is related to dispersion interactions that tend to increase the *l* coefficient and cavity effects that tend to decrease the *l* coefficient. Larger values of the *l* coefficient indicate that differences between the partition coefficients for a series of homologous vapors will be larger (compared to a material with a smaller value of the l coefficient). The r coefficient refers to the ability of the phase to interact with solute n and π electron pairs and provides an indication of polarizability. The constant *c* arises from the method of multiple linear regression used to obtain eq 3.

The use of MLR with a particular set of vapor descriptors in the form of the solvation parameters is a biased technique in that it assumes all the variance is accounted for by the interactions associated with those particular descriptors. However, LSERs have been successful in correlating a vast amount of solubility-dependent phenomena, often to the precision of the available data.¹³⁵⁻¹³⁷ Thus, the case has been made that a set of descriptors of the type given in eq 3 are appropriate for solubility dependent phenomena and that many processes in chemistry and nature are related to solubility dependent phenomena.¹³⁶ On the other hand, it is not expected that LSERs will effectively correlate data that are significantly influenced by factors other than solubility interactions.

In the areas of gas-phase sorption and sensor development, partition coefficients and the LSER method have been applied to the characterization of the solubility of gaseous solutes in polymers,¹³⁸ partitioning into gas-liquid chromatographic stationary phases,¹³⁹⁻¹⁴² adsorption on solid sorbents,¹⁴³ characterization of sorbent phases for sensors,^{134,140,144,145} estimation of polymer-coated sensor responses,¹⁰⁸ elucidation of sensor transduction mechanisms,^{107,109,110,134} investigation of responses of fullerene-coated sensors,¹⁴⁶ and comparisons with cavitand-based sensing materials.147 It has been further demonstrated that acoustic wave sensor response data can be correlated with solvation parameters to create LSER equations related to sorption, as it is observed using SAW devices coated with sorbent phases.⁷

The terms in the LSER equation can be calculated for particular vapor/polymer pairs in order to deter-

mine which interactions are most important in contributing to the partition coefficient and the free energy of the sorption process. When dipolar or hydrogen-bonding interactions can be set up between a vapor and a polymer, they can play a significant role in determining the value of the partition coefficient and the sensitivity of a sensor. However, it is also the case that all vapors interact with all sorbent polymers to varying degrees by the dispersion interaction. Indeed, dispersion interactions are a significant driving force for the sorption of organic vapors by polymers. Consequently, it is established that polymer-coated acoustic wave sensors will never be more than semiselective, and there will always be some collinearity between various polymer-coated sensors in an array.

The form of the LSER equations and their success in correlating vapor sorption by polymers implies that the inherent dimensionality of sorption data is limited to ca. 5 or less. In other words, for the sorption of neutral vapors by amorphous materials, nature provides a limited number of interactions for distinguishing those vapors from one another. However, a number of considerations apply to this conclusion. The constant term not associated with any particular solvation parameter can be variable and significant. The fundamental interactions may not be completely orthogonal; therefore, there could be less than five orthogonal axes in multivariate sorption data. Finally, a sensor response involving sorption may be influenced by other factors that increase the chemical information and thus the number of independent axes in the data. If modulus contributions are vapor dependent (*n* not equal to a constant for a given polymer), this could increase the dimensionality of acoustic wave sensor array data. If the sorption of vapors by a sensing materials is influenced by size or shape, this would also increase the dimensionality of sensor array data. Similarly, inclusion of kinetic data in addition to equilibrium data would add variance and dimensionality not indicated by the LSER formalism.

Nevertheless, the formalism associated with the LSER methodology, providing understanding based on the systematic consideration of vapor sorption in terms of particular interactions, suggests an approach for achieving chemical diversity in an array based on sorbent polymers. This will be described in a subsequent section.

VI. Sensing Materials

A great variety of materials have been employed as layers on the surfaces of acoustic wave devices to modify the sensitivity and selectivity for chemical analytes. Because these devices are indiscriminate in their sensitivity to sorbed mass, an acoustic wave sensor will give responses to most vapors at some concentration, with or without a coating. Without a coating, surface adsorption yields a response. Surface coatings generally enhance the sorption of analytes at the surface. As a result, it is trivial to apply materials to acoustic wave devices and get sensor responses. Materials applied range from conventional chromatographic stationary phases and polymers to such unusual materials as soot extracts,¹⁴⁸ as well as structured materials such as bullfrog olfactory receptor proteins, dendrimers, and cavitands (see below). There have been several reviews on mechanisms for chemical selectivity or chemically selective layers for various applications.^{79–82,84,86,95,149–151}

The key issue with regard to layers for individual sensors is the extent to which the applied material enhances the sensitivity and selectivity of the sensor, while affording reversibility and reproducibility. In the context of arrays, each material must be responsive, reversible, and reproducible, and the set of materials should maximize the collection of relevant chemical information for detecting and discriminating analytes. Each material will ideally provide useful information that is not already supplied by other materials in the array; in other words, different materials will not simply be redundant. At the same time, it must be realized that real materials will not provide responses that are orthogonal to one another. The remainder of this section will survey the types materials used as sensing layers on acoustic wave devices and indicate their use in arrays. Selection of sets of materials for arrays will be described in subsequent sections.

A great variety of amorphous sorbent phases deposited by solvent casting have been investigated and incorporated into arrays. These include gas chromatographic stationary phases and polymers, for example. This was the approach used in the original piezoelectric sorption detector based on TSM devices¹⁰⁶ and in the original acoustic wave sensor array studies for UW and NRL described above. Sorbent materials must be nonvolatile to remain on the sensor as a thin film, and they will ideally allow rapid vapor diffusion throughout the film. Desirable characteristics offered by these materials include rapid response, reversibility, easy processing into adherent thin films on sensor surfaces, and variable selectivity based on chemical structure. Chemical structure influences properties, which then influence sensitivity and selectivity.

In general, research in polymeric sorbent materials has focused on chemical selectivity and diversity, synthesis of materials that are not commercially available, performance and stability as thin films, selections of sets of polymers for arrays, and use of polymer-coated arrays in detection applications.

A glass transition temperature below the operating temperature of the sensor provides consistently rapid diffusion in amorphous polymer films. In experiments with thin films on SAW devices monitored in an oscillator circuit, slow diffusion in glassy polystyrene has been contrasted with rapid diffusion in and through polysiloxane films,¹⁵² which have very low glass transition temperatures. The responses in Figure 4 illustrate rapid response time on a SAW sensor with a poly(vinyl tetradecanal) films, a polymer prepared and used on the basis of its glass transition temperature being below room temperature.^{104,105} The response is essentially complete within the 12-s interval between data points. In experiments on SAW devices using an in-phase and quadrature measurement technique for extremely rapid data

collection, Frye has shown response times of less than 200 ms with rubbery polyisobutylene films on a 100 MHz SAW device.¹⁵³ Because siloxane linkages in polymers have very high mobility, if not excessively hindered, providing polymers with low glass transition temperatures, several authors have noted and used substituted polysiloxanes as sensor phases.^{14,24,43,95}

Because strongly hydrogen bond acidic polymers with low glass transition temperatures for chemical sensing are not commercially available, a number of synthetic efforts have focused on this polymer type.^{22,134,144,145,154–157} Recently, Grate and Kaganove prepared a carbosiloxane material for sensing purposes where inorganic oligodimethylsiloxane segments were alternated with organic segments in the chain of the polymer.¹⁵⁵ In this approach, the organic segments offer chemical interactions to modify the selectivity of the material while the siloxane segments are used to obtain desirable physical properties such as the glass transition temperature. Bisphenol-containing polymers (referred to as BSP polymers) were prepared by this technique. This synthesis technique can potentially be used to prepare a great variety of sorbent polymers with tunable chemical and physical properties, with the option of crosslinking the materials via olefinic end groups.^{155,158} The bond-forming reaction for these polymerizations is the hydrosilylation reaction, whose use in generating polymers of many architectures and functionalities has been reviewed.¹⁵⁸

Recently Rapp and co-workers described an approach for cross-linking a great variety of substituted siloxane polymers for use on SAW sensors in an array.¹⁴ Free radical reactions to cross-link the polymers were initated with ultraviolet light and 2,2-diethoxyacetophenone as the photoinitiator. It was found that cross-linking offered sensors with superior stability compared to un-cross-linked polysiloxanes.

McGill and co-workers have described a new vacuum method for deposition of polymer thin films on surfaces based on matrix-assisted pulsed laser evaporation.¹⁵⁹ In this approach, chemically synthesized polymers that might normally be deposited by solvent casting methods can be lifted into the gas phase by gentle methods and deposited on surfaces.

Layers deposited from the gas phase by plasma polymerization have been described in a number of sensing studies^{36,37,160,161} and at least two array papers with multivariate data analysis.^{36,37} In addition, Ricco and co-workers have described the use of plasma-polymerized and plasma-grafted materials in arrays with pattern recognition.¹⁶² The reactive conditions involved in plasma polymerization generate gas-phase precursors that are incorporated into the growing surface film. A great variety of starting materials can be used, including molecular precursors such as chlorotrifluoroethylene, hexamethyldisiloxanes, and amino acids, as well as sputtered polymers. Because of the reactive nature of the process, it can be difficult to predict the physical and chemical properties of the resulting layers. For example, layers derived from hexamethyldisiloxanes have been reported to be hydrophilic,¹⁶³ in contrast to the hydrophobic precurser and the hydrophobic character of conventional poly(dimethylsiloxane) polymers. Consequently, these layers are potentially challenging for the design of arrays where each layer has well-understood properties contributing to the overall information gathering capability of the array. Nevertheless, they can be successful in the empirical approach.^{36,37}

Electrochemical deposition of conducting polymers has been described in one of the array papers in Table 1.⁴⁸ Eight films of polypyrrole and its derivatives were evaluated in an odor-sensing application.

Many papers have described the use of lipids as sensing layers. These have been applied by solvent casting and Langmuir-Blodgett deposition, and in some cases they have been blended with polymers. The initial emphasis on these materials was drawn from the importance of lipids in biological olfaction systems.^{31,33,102} Many of the references in Table 1 use lipid layers as all or part of the array, especially in sensory applications.^{10,31,33,34,41,46,51,57,61,102} The typical lipid provides both hydrophobic sorption sites as well as basic, dipolar, and/or ionic headgroups where polar interactions can occur. Some arrays with lipid coatings have also included polymers and other amorphous sorbents as coatings on some of the sensors. A detailed study of the response stability of coated TSM sensors demonstrated very good results for eight of the lipids tested.57

Self-assembled monolayers (SAMs) of many types have been investigated as sensing layers. These have included conventional alkyl SAMs, carboxylateterminated SAMs, and metal ion complex terminated SAMs.^{162,164–170} (SAMs used to anchor cavitands and SAMs of dendrimers have also been investigated; see below). In general, SAMs influence the adsorption of vapors on the surface, and cannot provide the same sorptive capacity as a thin film providing bulk absorption. However, these layers have exhibited many interesting properties, including for example, responses in the opposite direction as mass loading,¹⁶⁴ apparent sorption of vapor multilayers or clusters, 166 and vapor sorption dependencies on the SAM adsoption time and gold surface morphology.¹⁶⁵ In some cases, SAMs have been investigated by simultaneous infrared spectrosopic investigations and acoustic wave sensing.^{166,167,171} None of the research papers in peer-reviewed journals cited in Table 1 employ SAMs as the basis for chemical sensing arrays, but they have been discussed for array sensing in topical accounts.162,168

Dendrimers represent another type of material for sensing that has been applied as SAMs and as multilayers.^{168,172,173} Dendrimers are a type of branching macromolecule which will reversibly sorb vapors by solubility interactions. As monolayers they offer greater sorptive capacity than typical SAMs.¹⁶⁸ The surface of the dendrimer can be prepared with different solubility properties from the bulk (i.e., exo vs endo receptors). However, an acoustic wave sensor will detect vapors sorbed at both sites, so modifying dendrimer surfaces does not necessarily alter the sorption and detection of vapors by the core. In this regard, dendrimers having cores and surfaces with different properties may be less selective than sorbent materials that represent one or the other of those properties, but not both. So far, the majority of dendrimer work on acoustic wave sensors has employed macromolecules with amido or amino linkages as the bond-forming functionalities in the core. Since these functional groups are all hydrophilic, these layers may be expected to be sensitive to humidity. No research papers employing dendrimer arrays were found for inclusion in Table 1, but the suitability of such materials for use in arrays has been noted in a topical account.¹⁶⁸

Fullerene molecules have been incorporated into a sensing film by an assembly process that produced multilayers linked in a network fashion.¹⁷⁴ This deposition approach ensured a very stable film with no loss of fullerene due to evaporation. A subsequent study showed that this film had similar sorption characteristics to fullerene powder, except for the influence of amino groups used in the film assembly process.^{146,175} In addition, the sorption selectivity was similar to that of nonpolar amorphous polymers, albeit while offering somewhat less sensitivity as a SAW coating.

A number of approaches have been investigated in an attempt to get more selectivity than can be achieved by sorption into amorphous phases. Selectivity based on size and shape would offer significant advantages in chemical detection. Arrays with and without liquid crystal phases were compared in order to assess the ability of the anisotropic liquid crystal materials to contribute to isomeric discrimination based on shape.⁸ Inclusion of the liquid crystal materials in the array improved discrimination between various aromatic vapors and their structural isomers. Dickert has described the use of cyclodextrins and calix-resorcinarenes in an array format for recognizing isomers.⁶⁰ Even xylene isomers could be distinguished. Ide, Nakamoto, and Moriizumi demonstrated the basis for distinguishing optical isomers using cyclodextrin molecules in 1995.¹⁷⁶ Bodenhofer et al. have described the successful discrimination of optical isomers using polysiloxane stationary phases with chiral amide side chains on TSM sensors.⁵⁶

In addition to the successful use of cavitand molecules in an array-format described by Dickert, there have been many other investigations of cavitands on TSM or SAW devices. (Cavitands include molecules such as cyclodextrins, calixarenes, and resorcinarenes.) Cavitand-coated sensors have been exposed to gas-phase vapors and responses have been observed.^{177–189} However, cavitand-coated sensors do not respond solely to molecules with an ideal fit in the cavity. Reponses are observed to a great variety of small molecules, and selectivity patterns are often similar to more common amorphous polymers.¹⁴⁷ These correlations and molecular modeling indicate that solubility interactions-specifically the capacity of the vapor to gain van der Waal interactions on transfer from the monomeric state in the gas phase to the condensed phase of the sensing film-provide the primary driving force for absorption into the film. Sorbed molecules may occupy both intra- and intercavity sites. However, the presence of a preor-



Figure 7. Calibration curves for the response of a TSM device coated with a clathrate forming metal complex, $(4-methylpyridine)_4$ (SCN)₂Ni (solid squares). Calibration curves for poly(isobutylene), an amorphous polymer, are shown for comparison (solid circles).¹⁹⁰ Responses to toluene are shown in linear and log–log scales. Figure adapted from ref 190.

ganized cavity does offer a significant advantage in terms of sensitivity compared to amorphous polymers. The formation of a cavity to accommodate a dissolved vapor molecule in a polymer entails an energetic cost that need not be paid in order to sorb a molecule in a preorganized cavity. Therefore, cavitand-coated sensors can offer higher sensitivity than polymers, especially if applied to the sensor in multilayers. Issues with regard to the use of cavitands on acoustic wave sensors have been discussed in more detail in a previous review.⁹³

Materials that crystallize in phases with channels or cavities containing solvent molecules, i.e., clathrates, can also be used as sensing materials with the advantage of preorganized cavities if the structure is maintained after the solvent molecules evaporate. Finklea, for example, has described sensing films on TSM devices based on clathrate-forming (4methylpyridine)4(SCN)2Ni complexes.190,191 These sensors were ca. 100 times more sensitive to small organic vapors at low concentration than poly(isobutylene)-coated TSM devices. This result is illustrated with calibration curves in Figure 7. The nonlinear calibration curve showing "saturation" behavior implies the existence of a fixed number of favorable binding sites. Use of clathrate formers for sensitive vapor detection on TSM devices was first reported by Ehlen et al. in a brief report.¹⁹²

Recently Wu reported results of odor sensing using bullfrog olfactory receptor proteins. Receptor-protein-

coated crystals were more sensitive to caproic acid than either denatured receptor protein or bovine serum albumin used as controls.⁶¹

One of the array studies reported in Table 1 used metalloporphyrins as the sensing material on TSM devices.⁴⁷ The sensitivity and selectivity among vapors with donor atoms (N, O, and or S) varied with the metal substitution. This array was successful in following changes in the headspace composition from fish as the storage time increased.

Reactive layers for acoustic wave sensors have been described by Zellers et al.^{193–197} A variety of metal complexes were investigated for their ability to selectively react with and retain olefin vapors. Though not reversible, they can be regenerated. These have not been reported in sensor arrays.

VII. Array Design and Material Selection

Given the very large number of potential sorbent phases for sensors and sensor arrays, some methods are required for selection and classification. As noted above, all the materials in the array must provide sensitivity, rapid reversible responses, and reproducibility. Screening for stability and reproducibility as thin films on sensors represents a prerequisite to selection for a sensor array. Effects of environmental factors such as temperature and humidity have also been noted.^{12,75,107,198}

Many approaches exist for selecting sets of materials for a sensor array, and these will be considered here in three categories. Materials may be selected on the basis of diversity in structures and properties, unsupervised learning methods that explore experimental or simulated sensor array data, and methods that evaluate the success of various arrays in performing classification or quantification tasks. Each of these approaches is described below. Frequently, multiple approaches are used in any given study where a subset of candidate coatings is selected for the final array. Several of the papers in Table 1 explicitly describe such downselection of materials for arrays.^{3,4,9,11,12,14,19,22,24,26,32,33,35,39,40,42,48,50,58}

A. Diversity in Structure and Properties

Chemical diversity in sensor arrays can be readily achieved by selecting sets of materials having chemical structures that provide a variety of properties and interactions. One approach to obtaining such diversity is to begin by testing a great variety of materials. For example, the early studies described above tested over 10 materials on SAW devices and 27 stationary phases on TSM devices. One study cited in Table 1 described screening tests of 68 materials,^{39,50} while another described screening 38 materials.³³ Although this approach may provide sufficient diversity for successful chemical analysis, it does not in itself assure maximum diversity. For example, as stated above, there are no hydrogen bond acidic polymers among commercial gas chromatographic stationary phases. Therefore, selecting from among 100 such phases will not provide an array with the diversity known to be achievable.

 Table 4. Interactions, Structures and Materials^a that Embody Chemical Diversity According to the LSER

 Approach

interactions and properties	chemical structures, examples, and comments			
dispersion interactions	Aliphatic hydrocarbon polymers or substituents. Fluorination will decrease dispersion interactions. Poly(isobutylene) (PIB) and poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS) are useful examples. These are characterized by large <i>l</i> coefficients and are useful for sorbing aliphatic hydrocarbons or for distinguishing between members of a homologous series.			
polarizability	Aromatic groups increase polarizability relative to aliphatic groups. Phenyl-containing materials are useful, such as phenyl-substituted poly(siloxanes). Phenyl-substituted materials such as OV-25 (75% phenyl-25% methylpolysiloxane) are very good for sensitivity to chlorinated hydrocarbons and, in combination with aliphatic materials, help to distinguish between various low polarity vapors such as aliphatic hydrocarbons, aromatic hydrocarbons, and chlorinated hydrocarbons.			
dipolarity (minimize basicity)	Fluoroalkyl-substituted materials provide modest dipolarity without basicity. Fluoropropyl- substituted poly(siloxanes) such as OV-202 and OV-215 are candidate materials. However, the overall value of these weaky sorbent materials in arrays may not be great and will be application dependent.			
dipolarity allowing basicity	Nitrile groups are highly dipolar groups with only moderate basicity compared to many other highly dipolar functional groups. Polysiloxanes with cyanopropyl (Silar 10C or SXCN) and cyanoalkyl (OV-275) groups are useful, and poly(ethylene maleate) (PEM) has also been found to have similar properties. These help to distinguish vapors with high dipolarity.			
basicity minimizing dipolarity	Aliphatic amines can provide basicity while minimizing dipolarity. In principle, poly- (ethylenimine) (PEI) has secondary and tertiary amines, but typical commercial samples actually also have quaternary amines serving as ionic centers that interact with vapors with dipoles. This polymer has been poorly behaved in various sensor studies. Aminopropyl- substituted poly(siloxanes) are also candidates. Basicity favors interation with hydroxyl- containing vapors such as organic acids and alcohols, and materials such as PEI are strong sorbents for water.			
basicity and dipolarity	Many functional groups are both very dipolar and very basic, including amides, urethanes, and sulfoxides. Like other basic materials, these sorb acids, alcohols, and water. Poly(vinyl- pvrolidone) (PVP) for example, is a strong sorbent for water.			
hydrogen bond acidity	Fluorinated alcohols and phenols maximize hydrogen bond acidity and minimize basicity, while not having the basicity and self-association of carboxylic acids. Several materials have been synthesized to provide these properties including fluoropolyol (FPOL), a hexafluoro-2- propanol-substituted polysiloxane (SXFA), and fluorinated bisphenol materials (BSP3 and BSP6) (see the text). These materials are useful in detection of basic vapors including organophosphorus compounds.			
a The structural units of some of these polymers and their abbreviations are given in Figure 8.				

A rational approach to obtaining a set of polymers that span all of "coating space" is suggested by the systematic consideration of vapor sorption set out in the LSER approach.⁹⁵ The materials in the array should ideally probe all of the available interactions and solubility properties that can be used to distinguish one vapor from another. Thus, the chemical structures and functional groups of the polymers in the array should be varied so that each polymer will emphasize some interaction more than the others. The stronger each such interaction can be set up, the greater will be the spread of the vapors in feature space. Understanding how chemical structures and functionalities lead to particular solubility properties can be used to select materials representing all of the desired properties.

This approach was set out in detail previously, and it was proposed that an array could be designed to gather the maximum chemical information by including materials with the properties indicated in Table 4.⁹⁵ The groupings in this table recognize that some properties often occur in combination, such as basicity and dipolarity, when considering real functional groups and materials. This table also briefly indicates the chemical structures that provide these properties and comments on polymeric materials for use as sensor phases. Given the large number of candidate materials available for sensing, there exist many combinations of materials that could span the coating space defined in Table 4.

While structure determines properties and thus can be used to obtain diverse properties, it is also possible to measure those properties and select accordingly. The values of the LSER coefficients provide information about the solubility properties of polymers and, hence, guidance in the selection of polymer to emphasize particular properties and interactions. Fourteen sorbent materials selected to span coating space on the basis of their structures were characterized at 298 K using the LSER method. Structural units for 12 of these polymers are shown in Figure 8. (Two of the original 14 materials were eliminated from consideration due to poor physical properties.) Six polymers were selected for a potential array, and their LSER coefficients are given in Table 5. The table also gives the range of each LSER coefficient over the 12 candidate polymers. This set follows the structure/property scheme in Table 4 and maximizes the range in values of each LSER coefficient with the exception of the *r* coefficient. All the materials except OV-202 and OV-25 represent an extreme in some property represented by the LSER coefficients. A similar selection could have been made on the basis of structure/property understanding alone, but the LSER approach provides a nice systematic confirmation that such an approach does in fact lead to diversity in properties.

If one begins coating selection based on sorbent properties, a final selection would have to consider whether each of the materials provides reproducible



Figure 8. Structural repeat units for 12 polymers characterized by the LSER method. Abbreviations in this figure are used throughout the article. Silar 10C and OV-215 are gas chromatographic stationary phases with the same structures as SXCN and OV-202 in this figure.

Table 5. LSER Coefficients for Selected Polymers

polymer ^a	polarizability (<i>r</i>)	dipolarity/polarizability (s)	basicity (a)	acidity (b)	dispersion/cavity (1)
PIB	-0.077	0.366	0.180	0.000	1.016
OV-25	0.177	1.287	0.556	0.440	0.885
OV-202	-0.480	1.298	0.441	0.705	0.807
PEM	-1.032	2.754	4.226	0.000	0.865
PEI	0.495	1.516	7.018	0.000	0.770
SXFA	-0.417	0.602	0.698	4.250	0.718
Range ^b					
min	-1.03	0.37	0.18	0.00	0.72
max	0.67	2.75	7.02	4.25	1.02

^{*a*} Repeat units for these polymers are shown in Figure 8. ^{*b*} Range out of 12 of 14 polymers; two were eliminated due to unsuitable physical properties.

behavior on sensors under dry and humid conditions. The principles of chemical diversity can be used to ensure that a large set of candidate coatings represents a truly diverse set before downselection based on performance as thin films on sensors. A diverse array, once established, could be used in a great variety of applications with training for each application.

Several of the papers in Table 1 have recognized and/or utilized these principles in selecting sets of polymers and stationary phases to obtain chemical diversity in acoustic wave sensor arrays. In some cases these principles help to set up candidate coatings from which further downselection is made. In others they help to set up the array to be tested. Diverse arrays in recent years based primarily on structural and solubility property considerations have been published by Grate, Rapp, Hierlemann, Slater, and Zellers.^{11,21,22,43,58} The principles have been recognized throughout Zellers polymer-coated array studies,^{7–9,12,17} with LSER models explicitly addressed in one paper⁷ and a six-polymer diverse array selected for another.²¹

B. Spread and Clustering of Array Data in Feature Space

Unsupervised learning techniques refer generally to the idea of looking at array data without imposing a desired classification result. In general they look at the variance in the data (typically by PCA) and the clustering of the data (typically by dendrograms) in feature space, using PCA and dendrograms, repectively. In addition, it has been useful to examine measures of the distance between vapor clusters to the scatter in each such cluster (i.e., the ratio of variation within group to variation between different groups). The results obtained by any of these methods may depend on the normalization and scaling procedures used to preprocess the data, as well as the selection of samples included in the analysis, and hence are subject to some interpretation.

PCA was described in connection with the early array studies and continues to be a useful technique in acoustic wave sensor array studies. Approximately 20 of the papers in Table 1 use PCA to examine the spread of vapors in feature space and a number have used PCA as part of a coating selection process.



Figure 9. PCA plot for the detection of 18 organic vapors by a diverse set of 11 sorbent polymers.²² The first principal component discriminates hydrogen bond basic vapors on the left from aliphatic, aromatic, and chlorinated hydrocarbons on the right.²² Adapted from ref 22.

 Table 6. Principal Components Analysis for a Small Diverse Array^a

	variance	contribution to each PC ^b (%)					
PC	(%)	PIB	PECH	FPOL	PDPP	OV-25	OV-275
1	52.9	17.1	0.0	29.9	23.7	25.3	4.0
2	33.6	20.7	43.8	0.2	10.0	7.2	18.0
3	11.5	4.3	13.4	5.6	.08	2.7	73.3
4	1.1	6.9	15.0	10.1	60.5	5.7	1.9
5	0.8	10.6	24.8	4.7	4.1	55.1	0.8

^{*a*} Results from ref 24. ^{*b*} Abbreviations correspond to those in Figure 8 and Table 4, except for poly(diphenoxyphosphazene), PDPP.

Figure 9 shows a principal components plot derived from a diverse polymer-coated sensor array. The first principal component discriminates hydrogen bond basic vapors on the left from aliphatic, aromatic, and chlorinated hydrocarbons on the right, a result that can be attributed to the inclusion of strongly hydrogen bond acidic polymers in the array.²²

Slater and co-workers recently described extensive PCA studies in conjunction with a set of 17 materials deliberately selected or synthesized to provide a chemically diverse coating set.⁵⁸ In addition to criteria such as repeatability and stability, these authors used PCA to select coatings for particular sets of vapors, as well as for the design of a general purpose array. Percentage cumulative contributions for particular materials as determined from the first two principal components were used to assess the value of including particular sensors in an array. Results depend on the particular vapors included in a sample set.

Zellers and co-workers recently used PCA as part of an investigation into vapor recognition with small arrays of polymer-coated SAW sensors.²⁴ They found that 98% of the variance in a data set of six polymers by 16 vapors was captured by the first three principal components, and the percent contribution of each polymer to each principal component was reported. These results are shown in Table 6. Polymers providing the largest cumulative fractional contributions to the first three principal components were also identified. It should be emphasized that selection on the basis of PCA does not guarantee optimal discrimination of particular vapors in the test set,



Figure 10. Dendrogram showing cluster analysis of sorbent polymers according to their LSER coefficients.¹⁴⁵ The coating abbreviations correspond to materials in Figure 8, except for P4V and ZDOL, which are not shown. Adapted from ref 145 with permission from the Royal Society of Chemistry.

since PCA measures variance, not discrimination.

There have been several studies that have used dendrograms to display the results of cluster analysis and select sets of materials for arrays.^{3,4,9,22,26,39,48} The dendrogram in Figure 6 is an example. The dendrogram shows similarities and differences among the sorbent materials relative to the vapor molecules included in the data set. Cao and co-workers used a dendrogram to help reduce a set of 35 materials preselected from an initial 68 coatings down to a final set of 12.³⁹ In addition, dendrograms have been used to show clustering of polymeric sorbents on the basis of LSER coefficients, as shown in Figure 10.145 (Because the scaling of LSER coefficients relative to free energies is different for different interactions, this method tends to emphasize differences in hydrogen-bonding interactions.) Grate and co-workers considered dendrograms and calculated distances between clusters in feature space as the number and diversity of polymers was varied.²² A diverse 11polymer set, a seven-polymer set lacking hydrogen bond acidic polymers, a set of four mostly low polarity polymer, and a diverse set of four polymers were compared. To obtain a consistent measure of separation in these studies, the sensor data were pattern normalized to put all the data on a hypersphere of radius one, and distances between points or clusters were expressed in degrees. It was demonstrated that the maximum dendrogram distance was greatest using a diverse polymer set and least using a polymer set consisting of primarily low polarity polymers. In addition, it was shown that this result was a consequence of polymer diversity rather than number. However, chemical diversity was not critical for some particular vapor pairs, e.g. for separating two low polarity vapors.

Another method of evaluating data in feature space considers the spread of data within clusters compared to the distances between different clusters. Nakamoto and co-workers described this type of approach in coating selection using Wilks' λ and partial λ values in a stepwise regression method.³³ Wilks' λ serves as a pattern separation index expressing the degree of pattern separation among many groups. Partial λ values indicate the contributions of particular sensors. An initial set of 38 materials was decreased to 26 by eliminating 12 poorly responsive materials. Then the remaining 26 were reduced to a selection of eight based on the stepwise regression method utilizing statistics associated with partial λ values for the remaining sensors. Wilks' λ was also reported to be used in coating downselection by Cao and co-workers⁴² and has been mentioned by Slater and co-workers.⁴⁵ This method is expected to select for coatings that minimize variation within group and hence prefers coatings with linear calibration curves; nonlinear calibration curves will increase variation within a group.

C. Performance in Analytical Tasks

Arrays can also be selected and optimized on the basis of their success relative to one or more metrics (objective functions). Typically these metrics would be based on success in classifying or quantifying compounds, singly or in mixtures. This does not necessarily select a complete, diverse array. Rather it will select for coatings that are most significant in distinguishing and/or quantifying the vapors under consideration. Chemical diversity that is not necessary for the particular task under investigation will not necessarily be included in the array.

Simulations have proven to be a very efficient way to explore the effectiveness of various coating combinations and to perform tests whose design or sheer numbers would be difficult to accomplish experimentally. Thus, by applying a model for noise and other variations expected to occur to the calibration data for a candidate set of coatings against a set of vapors, it is possible to search among all possible coating combinations and evaluate each set against the performance metric. The influence of changes in the noise model can be examined. In addition, the method can be applied to different detection problems, such as mixtures of increasing complexity. These approaches evaluate whether an array will successfully discriminate vapors of concern, provide a general approach for selecting optimal coatings sets for particular applications, and provide quantitative statistical predictions of array performance.⁹

Simulation techniques to investigate array performance have been reported in several peer-reviewed research papers by the Zellers group at the University of Michigan (UM).^{6,8,9,12,17,21} These authors introduced disjoint principal components regression (DPCR) to the acoustic wave array field in 1993 and extended it to the classification and quantification of both individual vapors and mixture components (ED-PCR).⁶ In this approach, principal component models for each single vapor are developed from calibration data. No pattern normalization is performed so that concentration information is retained in the models. Typically one principal component is used for each vapor. To classify a sample, its pattern vector is compared with the principal component models for known vapors and it is assigned accordingly. Samples representing binary mixtures (or potential binary mixtures) are evaluated for their fit to a plane defined by the principal component vectors for two single vapors. Constraints on vapor concentrations or mixture complexity aid in classification/quantification. The technique relies implicitly on linear calibration

curves for individual components and linear additivity to the components in mixture responses; these assumptions are used in simulating mixture data from single compound responses. Both assumptions appear to be valid in general for polymer-coated sensors. In simulations using EDPCR, models for random and systematic variations in sensor are developed, and these error models are applied assuming a Gaussian error distribution. "The population of error-enhanced synthetic responses is sampled iteratively, and each sample is treated [as] an unknown that is then assigned an identity and concentration by comparison with the EDPCR models".²⁴

Zellers and co-workers have applied simulations in investigating liquid crystal coated sensors for isomeric discrimination, optimization of arrays for low polarity compounds, assessing temperature and humidity effects, determining limits of recognition, and investigating recognition as a function of number of sensors in an array and the complexity of mixtures.^{8,9,12,17,24} The first optimization study used ED-PCR in simulations to select four sensor arrays providing the least error in identifying single or binary mixture data from exposures to hexane, isooctane, benzene, xylene, chloroform, and trichloroethylene. This vapor set permits tests investigating within-class and between-class discrimination among aliphatic, aromatic, and chlorinated hydrocarbon vapors. Sixteen candidate coatings were screened for stability and reproducibility. Simulations considered all four-coating combinations from a 10 coating set in the analysis of single and binary mixtures from the six-vapor test set. Many coating combinations provided high identification rates with no statistical difference among the top 15 coating sets. Experimental results in this study confirmed the additivity assumption for mixtures and provided excellent agreement between predicted and experimental array results. In addition, arrays were optimized for specific binary and ternary mixtures.

Very recently, Zellers and co-workers used EDPCR simulations to comprehensively examine the effects of sensor number and polymer selection in the array when recognizing vapors singly and in mixtures of increasing complexity.²⁴ The study began with a set of six polymers with diversity in structure and properties in accordance with the principles described earlier in this review. These polymer-coated sensors were tested against 16 vapors in experiments where vapor samples were collected on a preconcentrator and desorbed to the sensors; frequency shifts reported were the response peaks referenced to predesorption baselines. Using these calibration data, rates of recognition with imposed error models were assessed for all two-, three-, four-, five-, and six-sensor arrays from the base set of six polymers. Single vapors were recognized with excellent recognition rates using optimal arrays having as few as three sensors. Optimal arrays with at least four polymers gave recognition rates greater than or equal to 97% for all 16 individual vapors at concentrations from 5 to 25 times the limit of detection. One optimal three-sensor array performed similarly.

Simulations of mixture analyses were performed on subsets of the 16 vapors. The authors noted that any mixture analysis should address recognition and discrimination of all possible combinations of a given subset of vapors to have practical utility. High recognition rates were obtained for binary mixtures considered easy to moderately easy using arrays of two or more sensors. Difficult binary mixtures provided substantially lower recognition rates regardless of array size. In other words, if two or three optimally selected coatings were not sufficient to discriminate the vapors, additional coatings were of little or no help. Similarly, three-vapor mixtures considered easy were readily recognized using arrays with three or more sensors, but difficult three-vapor mixtures were only poorly recognized by three-sensor arrays, and additional sensors did not improve recognition rates. Easy four-vapor mixtures could be analyzed, but mixtures of five or six vapors could not be analyzed effectively.

These simulations explored single and multicomponent recognition problems in a thorough way beginning with a diverse set of polymers, by selecting optimal polymer sets for specific recognition problems. The detailed error model incorporated variation due to factors such as sample delivery, calibration error, baseline noise, drift, and sensitivity fluctuations, lending credibility to the results. Single vapor recognition is not a difficult problem; a wide range of vapors can be recognized with arrays of only three sensors. Mixture recognition is more difficult. In all cases, recognition was reduced at lower concentrations. For tractable binary and ternary mixtures, recognition rates did not improve with array size once the optimal two or three sensors were selected. Thus, the inclusion of additional dissimilar polymers to the optimally selected small array did not improve recognition. Mixtures beyond four components were not tractable. In general, the optimally selected polymer sets mixed a nonpolar polymer coating (polyisobutylene) with much more polar hydrogen bonding coatings comprising OV-275 as a very dipolar basic polymer or fluoropolyol as a very hydrogen bond acidic polymer, or both. The use of simulations permitted a study of considerable scope and the examination of questions that are quite difficult to address experimentally.

Array optimization has also been discussed with regard to the visual emperical regions of influence (VERI) pattern recognition method, developed at Sandia,¹⁹⁹ and applied to the selection of polymers for determination of mixtures of water and carbon dioxide.¹⁹ From three polyimides and poly(*n*-vinyl pyrrolidone), a two-sensor array based on poly(n-vinyl pyrrolidone) and one of the polyimides was selected. Array optimizations based on the VERI method have also been discussed in two topical accounts.^{162,199} As in other simulations, combinations of candidate materials are exhaustively searched for those providing the best recognition accuracy, and the effects of applied noise models or changes in sensitivity are also investigated. Polymer-coated arrays were considered in one of these accounts.¹⁹⁹ Thirteen polymer candidates were used in computations showing accuracy versus polymer number in the array. In this approach, degradations in sensitivity were much more deleterious to large arrays than small arrays, with five to six polymers indicated as being optimal for achieving and maintaining discrimination among the individual vapors and binary mixtures considered.

VIII. Multivariate Data Analysis

The research papers on acoustic wave sensor arrays in Table 1 utilize either statistical or neural network techniques for classification and quantification purposes. Both techniques are powerful approaches for handling array data that have been used throughout the sensor array field and in other analytical fields. Statistical techniques were used in the earliest TSM and SAW array studies described above, with neural networks being applied in this field later.^{10,30,31,34} In a few cases, statistical and neural network techniques are compared, including a very recent paper.²⁵ In general, neural networks can create more complex boundaries around groups in the data and may perform better for data requiring such complexity (e.g., sensors providing nonliinear calibration curves). Sensors providing "well-behaved" responses may be more efficiently processed using statistical techniques and models for known sensor response behavior can be incorporated. The VERI technique, like neural networks, is capable of creating complex boundaries around class groups.

The problem of classifying a vapor presented to the array in the absence of simultaneous interferences is a fairly simple one. This result can be visualized by considering data that are pattern normalized to put all points on a hypersphere of unit radius. If the calibration curves over the concentration ranges of interest are linear, all the data for a particular single vapor at various concentrations plot as a point (with some uncertainty) on the hypersphere surface. Different compounds plot at different points and are thus distinguished. Tens to hundreds of different vapors could be distinguished in this way if presented to the array one at a time at suitable concentrations. Classifying single vapors and distinguishing them from one another can generally be achieved whether the array is chemically diverse or not, and without optimization.

Mixture analysis is considerably more challenging than single vapor analysis, and it is desirable to maximize the pattern separation to improve classification and precision. The concept of improving pattern separation can be visualized in the example above as increasing the distance between points on the hypersphere. Mixture data, assuming linear additivity, will plot on an arc connecting the points for the two individual compounds in a binary mixture. Better pattern separation leads to a "longer arc" between the individual vapors in this construct. It also leads to larger net analyte signals for the component compounds and, hence, better sensitivity and selectivity. Pattern separation is maximized through coating selection, investigation, and optimization methods, as described above.

For any particular application, it is not necessary to maximize the overall pattern separation among many vapors. Optimal selection of a small set of coatings may be sufficient for separating compounds of interest while disregarding separations among various other compounds so long as they do not interfere. On the other hand, increasing the overall distances among many vapor points would require a diverse array.

It is important to note that the conventional concept of limit of detection is somewhat changed in dealing with recognition using multivariate data. The limit of interest is really the concentration at which a compound can be detected, correctly classified (recognized), and quantified with meaningful precision even in the presence of other compounds. Thus, Kowalski et al. used limit of determination rather than limit of detection in describing determination of one compound in the presence of other components using the net analyte signal approach.²⁷ The limit of determination of the concentrations of all components and the orthogonality of the patterns between them.

Zellers et al. recently proposed that a limit of recognition be added to the parameters used to describe sensor array performance. These authors used the EDPCR method in simulations with added error models as described above to examine the recognition of individual vapors compared to 15 other vapors in the data set. Response vectors modified by error were assigned to vapors and incorrect assignments were noted. Error rates were assessed in simulations at lower and lower concentrations. The limit of recognition was defined as "the concentration below which the [recognition] error rate is greater than 5%". These authors defined a limit of detection as "the concentration producing detectable signals in all four sensors in the array". Limits of recognition were often at significantly higher concentrations than these limits of detection, meaning that the response patterns become confused before the responses are nondetectable. In some cases, however, the limit of recognition was less than the limit of detection defined in this way, indicating that not all sensors were required for recognition.

Both the limit of determination and the limit of recognition are dependent on the error model used. Selected error models are combined with the net analyte signal or used in statistical simulations incorporating calibration data in order to determine the respective limits. The two approaches can be regarded as complementary methods to investigate array performance.

Another significant problem in array analysis is the presence and detection of a compound that was not included in the training (calibration) set. Depending on the analysis method being used, such a compound will be reported as not recognized, recognized with uncertainty, or misclassified as something that was in the training. Target factor analysis tests whether a sample contains only the compounds in the training. Marth and co-workers have described such a technique using properties of random matrixes.²⁰

They tested their approach on simulated and real data.

If a compound is detected that was not in the training, it would be useful to be able to characterize and classify it in some way. Although compounds not included in array training can be discriminated against, the current paradigm in sensor arrays is that only compounds in training can be recognized and classified. Grate, Wise, and Abraham have recently proposed that an unknown compound could be characterized in terms of its solvation parameters.²³ Using synthetic data, these authors showed that the array response vector in combination with LSER coefficients for the polymers on the array could be used to calculate the vapor solvation parameters. The mathematics are similar to classical least-squares methods and were developed so that characterization could be done even if the vapor concentration is not known; in fact, the concentration of the unknown could be estimated simultaneously with the determination of solvation parameters. Once so determined, the solvation parameters of the unknown vapor can be used to classify it in terms of properties or probable compound class. By matching the parameters with a database of parameters for known compounds, a number of possible candidates for the unknown can be identified. Alternatively, inverse least-squares methods can be used to determine models for individual solvation parameters based on training data; this approach does not require knowledge of the polymer LSER coefficients. Of course, this approach assumes that acoustic wave sensor responses can be adequately modeled with LSER equations. Practical considerations with regard to the real behavior or acoustic wave sensors and the selection of acoustic wave sensor type were discussed.

It has been implicitly assumed thus far that the responses for multivariate data analysis are the steady-state responses of the sensors representing equilibrium between the gas and sorbent phases. Additional information for discriminating vapors may be available if kinetic information on vapor diffusion into the sensing film is included. These data would effectively increase the dimensionality of the sensor data. Kinetic information has been used in conjunction with arrays based on plasma-polymerized layers and various organic compounds or polymers.^{36–38} Time constants and "kinetic signatures" from array data were used in recognition and classification, with improved results compared to equilibrium responses alone. Effective utilization of kinetic information requires uniform thin films consistently applied, the ability to consistently vary the sample concentration rapidly from one concentration (typically zero) to another, and a signal measurement technique that can record meaningful data faster than the diffusion transient. This may entail using films where diffusion is slower than those typically selected for fastest response times.

Selectivity can also be influenced by the sampling method. Thermally desorbed preconcentrators were introduced to acoustic wave sensors by Kindlund²⁰⁰ and to acoustic wave arrays by Grate and co-workers.⁵ Preconcentrators have also been reported in

array systems by Zellers and Frye.^{13,16,24} Preconcentrators influence selectivity through trapping efficiencies. In addition, different effective thermal desorption rates or partial chromatographic separation can lead to temporal separation in the delivery of vapors to the array. This effect was noted by Grate and co-workers, who observed that different compounds were released from a Tenax-packed preconcentrator at different rates as the temperature was increased, resulting in peak responses from sensors at different times for different compounds. Temporal separation or partial separation provides additional information for multivariate analysis. This type of data was recently examined by Shaffer et al. using statistical multiway methods.¹⁵ The temporal separation offers a vector of data in addition to the array response vector. In general, secondorder analysis offers the advantage of analyte quantification even in the presence of unknown interferences.201

IX. Sensor Array Systems

Sensor arrays are ultimately intended for use in some detection application, and this implies the creation of a complete analytical system utilizing the array as the detection element. The system engineered around the array can improve the stability, selectivity, and sensitivity of the measurement.93 Controlled isothermal operation of the array reduces baseline drift and improves the reproducibility of measurements because vapor sorption is exponentially temperature dependent. Alternation of samples with zero gas provides a method to reduce the impact of baseline drift. Sample modification (such as humidity adjustment) and preconcentration can improve both selectivity and sensitivity. A number of papers have described SAW sensor arrays as the detectors of complete analytical instruments in a "box".^{5,11,13,16,21}

X. Discussion

The field of acoustic wave sensors can serve as a case study in the development of vapor sensor array technologies. The early studies in this field treated the array as an instrument to be understood and optimized. This stands in contrast to array utilization as a black box investigated for its empirical ability to discriminate among vapors using neural networks or chemometrics to process the multivariate data. Improvements in acoustic wave sensor arrays and their applications to various analytical and sensory problems were conducted in parallel with more fundamental studies into vapor/polymer interactions, sensor transduction mechanisms, and sensor materials development.

A theme in this field since its inception has been the selection among candidate sensor coatings to obtain the maximum chemical information for vapor discrimination while the number of coatings is minimized. This theme was raised in the first paper by Carey and Kowalski,²⁶ was followed by elucidation of fundamental interaction mechanisms,^{95,98} and has most recently been examined in a comprehensive study by Zellers.²⁴ Selection of sensor coatings to obtain a small effective set is not simply a practical matter to simplify instrumentation. It also has analytical and physical significance. It is common in multivariate analysis that the measurement space defined by the number of channels or measurement variables of the multivariate instrument is much larger than the space in which the samples actually reside. As stated by Beebe, Pell, and Seasholtz, "In many chemical examples, the inherent dimensionality is relatively small compared to the number of measurement variables. It is limited by the number of physical phenomena that were changing during the data collection".¹²⁹ The number of real dimensions in a sensor array data set is limited by the number of interactions and processes that nature and the analytical instrument provide for discrimination.

Equilibrium array responses based on reversible absorption in amorphous polymers can serve as a baseline for chemical diversity and performance. In this case, the physically meaningful dimensions in the data are defined by the number of available interactions and their orthogonality. Dimensionality and discrimination can then be further enhanced by the use of materials that provide size or shape selectivity, the use of kinetic information from the sensor response, and/or selective or semiselective sampling approaches. Examples of all these approaches exist in the acoustic wave sensor array literature. The rigorous test for whether any of these other mechanisms are improving discrimination is to evaluate them in a sensor array format with multivariate data analysis. In general, it is also desirable to compare performance of an array with and without the additional selectivity mechanism included, although this is not necessary when evaluating chiral recognition.

To date, sorbent polymers represent the class of sensing materials on acoustic wave devices for which the principles of selectivity and array design are elucidated and understood in the most comprehensive manner. While other materials are worth considering, each must be evaluated in terms of what new interactions or selectivity mechanisms they might add to the chemical information provided by the sorbent polymers. Polymers also offer advantages in terms of synthesis and processing into thin films on sensor devices. For these and other reasons, sorbent polymers have been and will continue to be widely used as chemical sensor phases. Sorbent polymers also serve as the basis for a number of electronic nose approaches, including polymer-coated acoustic wave sensor arrays, arrays of chemiresistors with carbon particles dispersed in sorbent polymer matrixes, 202,203 and sorbent polymers with dyes incorporated for optical array-based chemical sensing.204-208

Given the fact that the sorption of vapors by polymers can be modeled in terms of fundamental interactions, the potential exists for polymer-coated acoustic wave sensor arrays to go beyond vapor recognition on the basis of empirical training. The principles are in place so that such an array could become an "interaction spectrometer".

XI. Acknowledgments

The author would like to thank Edward T. Zellers for helpful discussions during the writing of this paper and for a detailed review prior to submission. I would also like to thank Richard M. White, Stephen J. Martin, Gregory C. Frye-Mason, Richard Baer, and Michael H. Abraham, whose contributions to previous reviews and articles we have written together have helped to shape some of the thoughts in the present review. Funding from the United States Department of Energy Office of Nonproliferation and National Security, NN-20, is gratefully acknowledged.

XII. References

- (1) Janata, J.; Josowica, M.; DeVaney, D. M. Anal. Chem. 1994, 66, 207R-228R.
- Assignments of Sensor and Actuators papers to journal or proceedings paper categories were made adhering to the desig-nations in the INSPEC database. Relevant articles in issue B10 listed as journal articles by these database may actually be proceedings papers from Transducers '91.
 (3) Ballantine, D. S.; Rose, S. L.; Grate, J. W.; Wohltjen, H. Anal.
- Chem. 1986, 58, 3058-3066.
- (4) Rose-Pehrsson, S. L.; Grate, J. W.; Ballantine, D. S.; Jurs, P. C. Anal. Chem. 1988, 60, 2801–2811.
- Grate, J. W.; Rose-Pehrsson, S. L.; Venezky, D. L.; Klusty, M.; (5)Wohltjen, H. Anal. Chem. 1993, 65, 1868-1881.
- (6) Zellers, E. T.; Pan, T.-S.; Patrash, S. J.; Han, M.; Batterman, S. A. Sens. Actuators, B 1993, 12, 123-133.
- (7) Patrash, S. J.; Zellers, E. T. Anal. Chem. 1993, 65, 2055-2066. Patrash, S. J.; Zellers, E. T. Anal. Chim. Acta 1994, 288, 167-(8)
- 177.
- (9) Zellers, E. T.; Batterman, S. A.; Han, M.; Patrash, S. J. Anal. Chem. 1995, 67, 1092-1106.
- Chang, S.-M.; Muramatsu, H.; Karube, I. Sens. Mater. 1995, 7, (10)13-22
- (11) Rapp, M.; Boss, B.; Voigt, A.; Bemmeke, H.; Ache, H. J. Fresenius J. Anal. Chem. **1995**, 352, 699–704.
- (12) Zellers, E. T.; Han, M. Anal. Chem. 1996, 68, 2409–2418.
 (13) Groves, W. A.; Zellers, E. T. Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J. 1996, 57, 1103-1108.
- (14) Barie, N.; Rapp, M.; Ache, H. J. Sens. Actuators, B 1998, B46, 97-103.
- Shaffer, R. E.; Rose-Pehrsson, S. L.; McGill, R. A. Field Anal. (15)Chem. Technol. 1998, 2, 179-192.
- (16) Groves, W. A.; Zellers, E. T.; Frye, G. C. Anal. Chim. Acta 1998, 371, 131-143.
- Zellers, E. T.; Park, J.; Tsu, T.; Groves, W. J. Anal. Chem. 1998, (17)70, 4191-4201.
- Wessa, T.; Kueppers, S.; Mann, G.; Rapp, M. *GIT Labor-Fachz.* **1998**, *42*, 574–579. (18)
- (19) Hoyt, A. E.; Ricco, A. J.; Bartholomew, J. W.; Osbourn, G. C. Anal. Chem. 1998, 70, 2137–2145.
- (20)Marth, M.; Maier, D.; Honerkamp, J.; Rapp, M. J. Chemom. 1998. 12. 249-259.
- (21) Park, J.; Zhang, G.-Z.; Zellers, E. T. Am. Ind. Hyg. Assoc. J. In press.
- (22)Grate, J. W.; Kaganove, S. N.; Patrash, S. J. Anal. Chem. 1999, 71, 1033-1040.
- (23) Grate, J. W.; Wise, B. M.; Abraham, M. H. Anal. Chem. 1999, 71, 4544-4553.
- (24) Park, J.; Groves, W. A.; Zellers, E. T. Anal. Chem. 1999, 71, 3877-3886.
- (25) Shaffer, R. E.; Rose-Pehrsson, S. L.; McGill, R. A. Anal. Chim. Acta 1999, 384, 305-317.
- Carey, W. P.; Beebe, K. R.; Kowalski, B. R.; Illman, D. L.; (26)(27) Carey, W. P., Beere, K. R., Rowalski, B. R.; Hillan, D. L.; Hirschfeld, T. *Anal. Chem.* **1986**, *58*, 149–153.
 (27) Carey, W. P.; Kowalski, B. R. *Anal. Chem.* **1986**, *58*, 3077–3084.
- (28) Carey, W. P.; Beebe, K. R.; Kowalski, B. R. Anal. Chem. 1987, 59, 1529-1534.
- Carey, W. P.; Kowalski, B. R. Anal. Chem. 1988, 60, 541-4. (29)
- (30) Ema, K.; Yokoyama, M.; Nakamoto, T.; Moriizumi, T. Sens. Actuators 1989, 18, 291-296.
- (31)Chang, S. M.; Iwasaki, Y.; Suzuki, M.; Tamiya, E.; Karube, I.; Muramatsu, H. Anal. Chim. Acta 1991, 249, 323-9
- Avila, F.; Myers, D. E.; Palmer, C. J. Chemom. 1991, 5, 455-(32)65.
- (33) Nakamoto, T.; Sasaki, S.; Fukuda, A.; Moriizumi, T. Sens. Mater. **1992**, *4*, 111–119.
- Nakamoto, T.; Fukuda, A.; Moriisumi, T. Sens. Actuators, B (34)1993, 10, 85-90.

- (35) Yokoyama, K.; Ebisawa, F. Anal. Chem. 1993, 65, 673-7.
- (36) Sugimoto, I.; Nakamura, M.; Kuwano, H. Sens. Actuators 1993, *B10*, 117–22.
- (37) Nakamura, M.; Sugimoto, I.; Kuwano, H. J. Intell. Mater. Syst.
- Struct. **1994**, *5*, 315–20. Saunders: B. W.; Thiel, D. V.; Mackay-Sim, A. Analyst (Cambridge, U. K.) **1995**, *120*, 1013–18. Cao, Z.; Lin, H.-G.; Wang, B.-F.; Chen, Z.-Z.; Ma, F.-L.; Wang, V. M. V. P. O. Anal Lett. **1995**, *28*, 451–66. (38)
- (39)K.-M.; Yu, R.-Q. Anal. Lett. 1995, 28, 451-66.
- (40) Eda, Y.; Takisawa, N.; Shirahama, K. Sens. Mater. 1995, 7, 405-
- (41) Matsuno, G.; Yamazaki, D.; Ogita, E.; Mikuriya, K.; Ueda, T. IEEE Trans. 1nstrum. Meas. 1995, 44, 739-42
- (42) Cao, Z.; Lin, H.-G.; Wang, B.-F.; Wang, K.-M.; Yu, R.-Q. Microchem. J. 1995, 52, 174–80.
- Hierlemann, A.; Wiemar, U.; Kraus, G.; Gauglitz, G.; Goepel, (43)W. Sens. Mater. 1995, 7, 179-189.

- (44) Barko, G.; Papp, B.; Hlavay, J. *Talanta* 1995, 42, 475–82.
 (45) McAlernon, P.; Slater, J. M.; Lowthian, P.; Appleton, M. *Analyst* (*Cambridge, U. K.*) 1996, 121, 743–748.
 (46) Hanaki, S.; Nakamoto, T.; Moriizumi, T. *Sens. Actuators, A* 1996, A57, 65–71.
- (47) di Natale, C.; Brunink, J. A. J.; Bungaro, F.; Davide, F.; d'Amico, A.; Paolesse, R.; Boschi, T.; Faccio, M.; Ferri, G. *Meas. Sci. Technol.* **1996**, *7*, 1103–1114.
- (48) Deng, Z.; Stone, D. C.; Thompson, M. Analyst 1996, 121, 671-679.
- (49)Cao, Z.; Xu, D.; Jiang, J.-H.; Wang, J.-H.; Lin, H.-G.; Xu, C.-J.;
- Zhang, X.-B.; Yu, R.-Q. Anal. Chim. Acta **1996**, 335, 117–125. Cao, Z.; Lin, H.-G.; Wang, B.-F.; Xu, D.; Yu, R.-Q. Fresenius J. Anal. Chem. **1996**, 355, 194–199. (50)
- Choi, S.-A.; Kim, S.-R.; Kim, J.-D.; Park, M. S.; Chang, Y. K.; (51)Chang, S. M. Sens. Mater. 1996, 8, 513-521.
- Maier, B.; Dittmann, B.; Nitz, S. Semin. Food Anal. 1997, 2, (52)229-237.
- (53) Barko, G.; Hlavay, J.; *Talanta* 1997, 44, 2237-2245.
 (54) He, X.-W.; Xing, W.-L.; Fang, Y.-H. *Talanta* 1997, 44, 2033-2039
- Xing, W.-L.; He, X.-W. Analyst (Cambridge, U. K.) 1997, 122, (55)587-591.
- (56)Bodenhoefer, K.; Hierlemann, A.; Seemann, J.; Gauglitz, G.; Christian, B.; Koppenhoefer, B.; Goepel, W. Anal. Chem. 1997, 69, 3058-3068.
- Ide, J.; Nakamura, Y.; Nakamoto, T.; Moriizumi, T. IEICE (57)Transactions on Electronics 1998, E81-C, 1057-1063.
- (58) Lau, K.-T.; Micklefield, J.; Slater, J. M. Sens. Actuators B 1998, B50, 69-79.
- (59)Barko, G.; Hlavay, J. Anal. Chim. Acta 1998, 367, 135-143.
- (60) Dickert, F. L.; Hayden, O.; Zenkel, M. E. Anal. Chem. 1999, 71, 1338-1341
- (61)Wu, T.-Z. Biosens. Bioelectron. 1999, 14, 9-18.
- (62) McAlernon, P.; Slater, J. M.; Lau, K.-T. Analyst (Cambridge, U. K.) 1999, 124, 851-857
- Nakamoto, T.; Fukunishi, K.; Moriizumi, T. *Sens. Actuators, B* **1990**, *B1*, 473–6. (63)
- Nakamoto, T.; Fukuda, A.; Moriisumi, T.; Asakura, Y. Sens. (64) Actuators, B 1991, 3, 221-226.
- Schmautz, A. Sens. Actuators, B 1992, B6, 38-44. (65)
- Amati, D.; Arn, D.; Blom, N.; Ehrat, M.; Saunois, J.; Widmer, H. M. Sens. Actuators, B 1992, 7, 587–591. (66)
- (67) Ide, J.; Nakamoto, T.; Moriizumi, T. Sens. Actuators, B 1993, 13, 351-4.
- (68) Reichert, J.; Coerdt, W.; Ache, H. J. Sens. Actuators, B 1993, 13, 293-6.
- (69) Hivert, B.; Hoummady, M.; Henrioud, J. M.; Hauden, D. Sens. Actuators, B 1994, 19, 645–8.
- (70) Nakamura, M.; Sugimoto, I.; Kuwano, H.; Lemos, R. Sens. Actuators, B 1994, 20, 231–7.
- Schweizer-Berberich, M.; Boeppert, J.; Hierlemann, A.; Mitro-(71)vics, J.; Wiemar, U.; Rosenstiel, W.; Goepel, W. *Sens. Actuators,* B 1995, *27*, 232–236.
- (72) Rebiere, D.; Bordieu, C.; Pistre, J. Sens. Actuators, B 1995, B25, 777 - 80
- (73) Di Natale, C.; Davide, F. A. M.; D'Amico, A.; Hierlemann, A.; Mitrovics, J.; Schweizer, M.; Weimar, U.; Goepel, W. Sens. Actuators, B 1995, B25, 808–12.
- (74)Niebling, G.; Mueller, R. Sens. Actuators, B 1995, B25, 781-4.
- (75) Hierlemann, A.; Wiemar, U.; Kraus, G.; Schweizer-Berberich, M.; Goepel, W. Sens. Actuators, B 1995, 26-27, 126-134
- (76) Auge, J.; Hauptmann, P.; Hartmann, J.; Roesler, S.; Lucklum, R. Sens. Actuators, B 1995, 26, 181-186.
- Ulmer, H.; Mitrovics, J.; Noetzel, G.; Weimar, U.; Gopel, W. Sens. Actuators, B 1997, B43, 24-33.
- Di Natale, C.; macagnano, A.; Davide, F.; D'Amico, A.; Paolesse, (78)R.; Boschi, T.; Faccio, M.; Ferri, G. Sens. Actuators, B1997, B44, 521-526
- (79) Alder, J. F.; McCallum, J. J. Analyst (London) 1983, 108, 1169-1189

- (80) Guilbault, G. G.; Jordan, J. M. CRC Crit. Rev. Anal. Chem. 1988, 19, 1-28
- (81) Fox, C. G.; Alder, J. F. Analyst (London) 1989, 114, 997-1004.
- (82) D'Amico, A.; Verona, E. Sens. Actuators 1989, 17, 55–66.
 (83) Bastiaans, G. J. In Chemical Sensors; Blackie: Glasgow, 1988; pp 295-319.
- (84)Nieuwenhuizen, M. S.; Venema, A. Sens. Mater. 1989, 5, 261-300
- (85) Ballantine, D. S.; Wohltjen, H. Anal. Chem. 1989, 61, 704A-715A.
- (86) McCallum, J. J. Analyst (London) 1989, 114, 1173-1189.
- (87) Frye, G. C.; Martin, S. J. Appl. Spectrosc. Rev. 1991, 26, 73-149.
- Thompson, M.; Kipling, A. L.; Duncan-Hewitt, W. C.; Rajakovic, L. V.; Cavic-Vlasak, B. A. Analyst (London) **1991**, *116*, 881-(88) 890.
- (89) Nieuwenhuizen, M. S.; Venema, A. In Sensors A Comprehensive Survey; Goepel, W., Jones, T. A., Kleitz, M., Lundstrom, J., Seiyama, T., Eds.; VCH: Weinheim, 1991; Vol. 2; pp 647–680.
- (90) Grate, J. W.; Martin, S. J.; White, R. M. Anal. Chem. 1993, 65, 940A-948A
- (91) Grate, J. W.; Martin, S. J.; White, R. M. Anal. Chem. 1993, 65, 987A-996A
- (92) Grate, J. W. In Assignment of the Glass Transition, ASTM STP 1249; Seylor, R. J., Ed.; ASTM: Philadelphia, 1994; pp 153-164.
- (93) Grate, J. W.; Frye, G. C. In Sensors Update; H. Baltes, W. Goepel and J. Hesse, Ed.; VSH: Weinheim, 1996; Vol. 2; pp 37-83.
- Grate, J. W.; Baer, R. L. In *Current Topics in Biophysics: Biosensors*; Frangepol, P. T., Nilolelis, D. P., Eds.; Iasi University (94)Press: Iasi, Romania, 1996; pp 51–78. (95) Grate, J. W.; Abraham, M. H. *Sens. Actuators, B* **1991**, *3*, 85–
- 111
- (96) Ballantine, D. S.; White, R. M.; Martin, S. J.; Ricco, A. J.; Zellers, E. T.; Frye, G. C.; Wohltjen, H. Acoustic Wave Sensors. Theory, Design, and Physico-Chemical Applications, Academic Press: New York, 1997
- (97) Thompson, M. H.; Stone, D. C. Surface-Launched Acoustic Wave Sensors: Chemical Sensing and Thin-Film Characterization, John Wiley and Sons: New York, 1997.
- (98) Grate, J. W.; Abraham, M. H.; McGill, R. A. In Handbook of Biosensors: Medicine, Food, and the Environment, Kress-Rogers, E., Nicklin, S., Eds.; CRC Press: Boca Raton, FL, 1996; pp 593-612
- (99) McGill, R. A.; Abraham, M. H.; Grate, J. W. CHEMTECH 1994, 24(9), 27–37.
- (100) Grate et al. Unpublished results.
- Cai, Q.-Y.; Park, J.; Heldsinger, D.; Hsieh, M.-D.; Zellers, E. T. Sens. Actuators 2000, B62, 121–130. (101)
- (102) Chang, S. M.; Ebert, B.; Tamiya, E.; Karube, I. J. Biotechnol. **1990**, *16*, 211–19.
- (103) Bowers, W. D.; Duong, R.; Chuan, R. L. Rev. Sci. Instrum. 1991, 62, 1624-1629.
- (104) Grate, J. W.; Klusty, M. Anal. Chem. 1991, 63, 1719-1727.
- (105) Grate, J. W.; Wenzel, S. W.; White, R. M. Anal. Chem. 1991, 63, 1552-1561.
- (106) King, W. H. Anal. Chem. 1964, 36, 1735-1739.
- (107) Grate, J. W.; Klusty, M.; McGill, R. A.; Abraham, M. H.; Whiting, G.; Andonian-Haftvan, J. Anal. Chem. 1992, 64, 610–624.
- (108) Grate, J. W.; Patrash, S. J.; Abraham, M. H. Anal. Chem. 1995, *67*, 2162–2169.
- (109) Grate, J. W.; Kaganove, S. N.; Bhethanabotla, V. R. Faraday Discuss. 1997, 107, 259-283.
- (110) Grate, J. W.; Kaganove, S. N.; Bhethanabotla, V. R. Anal. Chem. **1998**, *70*, 199–203.
- (111) Liron, Z.; Kaushansky, N.; Frishman, G.; Kaplan, D.; Greenblatt, J. Anal. Chem. 1997, 69, 2848–2854.
- (112) Li, P. C. H.; Thompson, M. Anal. Chem. 1996, 68, 2590-2597.
- (113) Martin, S. J.; Frye, G. C. Proc. IEEE Ultrason. Symp. 1991, 393-398.
- (114) Martin, S. J.; Frye, G. C. Proceedings of the 1992 Solid State Sensor and Actuator Workshop, 1992, pp 27-31.
- (115) Martin, S. J.; Frye, G. C.; Senturia, S. D. Anal. Chem. 1994, 66, 2201-2219.
- (116) Grate, J. W.; Wenzel, S. W.; White, R. M. Anal. Chem. **1992**, 64, 413-423.
- (117) Ricco, A. J.; Staton, A. W.; Crooks, R. M.; Kim, T. Faraday Discuss **1997**, *107*, 247–258.
- (118) Lucklum, R.; Behlling, C.; Hauptmann, P. Anal. Chem. 1999, 71, 2488-2496.
- (119) Lucklum, R.; Hauptmann, P. Faraday Discuss. 1997, 107, 123-140.
- (120) Wolf, O.; Seydel, E.; Johannsmann, D. Faraday Discuss. 1997, 107, 91-104.
- (121) Domack, A.; Johannsmann, D. J. Appl. Phys. 1996, 80, 2599-2604.
- Bandey, H. L.; Hillman, A. R.; Brown, M. J.; Martin, S. J. (122)*Faraday Discuss.* **1997**, *107*, 105–122. (123) Martin, S. J. *Faraday Discuss.* **1997**, *107*, 463–476.

- (124) Lucklum, R.; Behling, C.; Cernosek, R. W.; Martin, S. J. J. Phys. D: Appl. Phys. 1997, 30, 346–356.
 (125) Bandey, H. L.; Martin, S. J.; Cernosek, R. W.; Hillman, A. R. Anal. Chem. 1999, 71, 2205–2214.

- (126) Lorber, A. Anal. Chem. 1986, 58, 1167–1172.
 (127) Lorber, A.; Kowalski, B. R. J. Chemom. 1988, 2, 67–79.
- (128) Faber, K.; Lorber, A.; Kowalski, B. R. J. Chemom. 1997, 11, 419-461.
- (129) Beebe, K. R.; Pell, R. J.; Seasholtz, M. B. Chemometrics: A Practical Guide, John Wiley and Sons: New York, 1998.
 (130) Janghorbani, M.; Freund, H. Anal. Chem. 1973, 45, 325–332.
- (131) Edmunds, T. E.; S.West, T. Anal. Chim. Acta 1980, 117, 147-
- (132) McCallum, J. J.; Fielden, P. R.; Volkan, M.; Alder, J. F. Anal. Chim. Acta 1984, 162, 75-83.
- (133)
- Snow, A.; Wohltjen, H. *Anal. Chem.* **1984**, *56*, 1411–1416. Grate, J. W.; Snow, A.; Ballantine, D. S.; Wohltjen, H.; Abraham, (134)M. H.; McGill, R. A.; Sasson, P. Anal. Chem. 1988, 60, 869-875
- (135) Abraham, M. H. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1993, 22, 73-83.
 (136) Kamlet, M. J.; Taft, R. W. Acta Chem. Scandinavica B 1985, 39.611 - 628
- (137) Kamlet, M. J.; Doherty, R. M.; Abboud, J.-L. M.; Abraham, M. H.; Taft, R. W. CHEMTECH **1986**, *16*, 566–576.
- (138) Abraham, M. H.; Whiting, G. S.; Dohherty, R. M.; Shuely, W. J.; Sakellariou, P. Polymer 1992, 33, 2162–2167.
- (139) Abraham, M. H.; Whiting, G. S.; Doherty, R. M.; Shuely, W. J. J. Chromatogr. 1991, 587, 229–236. (140) Abraham, M. H.; Whiting, G. S.; Andonian-Haftvan, J.; Steed,
- J. W.; Grate, J. W. J. Chromatogr. 1991, 588, 361–364.
 (141) Abraham, M. H.; Whiting, G. S.; Doherty, R. M.; Shuely, W. J. J. Chromatogr. 1990, 518, 329–348.
- (142) Abraham, M. H.; Whiting, G. S.; Doherty, R. M.; Shuely, W. J. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1990, 1451–1460.
- (143) Abraham, M. H.; Walsh, D. P. J. Chromatogr. 1992, 627, 294-299.
- (144) Abraham, M. H.; Hamerton, I.; J. B. Rose; Grate, J. W. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1991, 1417-1423.
- (145) Abraham, M. H.; Andonian-Haftvan, J.; Du, C. M.; Diart, V.; Whiting, G.; Grate, J. W.; McGill, R. A. *J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2* **1995**, 369–378.
- (146) Grate, J. W.; Abraham, M. H.; Du, C. M.; McGill, R. A.; Shuely, W. J. Langmuir 1995, 11, 2125–2130.
 (147) Grate, J. W.; Patrash, S. J.; Abraham, M. H.; Du, C. M. Anal. Chem. 1996, 68, 913–917.
 (148) Webber, L. M.; Karmarker, K. H.; Guilbault, G. G. Anal. Chim.
- Acta 1978, 97, 29. (149) Gopel, W. Sens. Actuators, B 1991, 4, 7–21.
- (150) Mierzwinski, A.; Witkiewicz, Z. Environ. Pollution 1989, 57, 181-198.
- (151) Van Veggel, F. C. J. M. Comprehensive Supramol. Chem. 1996, 10, 171–185.
- (152) Frye, G. C.; Martin, S. J.; Ricco, A. J. Sens., Mater. 1989, 1, 335-357
- 357.
 (153) Frye-Mason, G. Personal communication.
 (154) Snow, A. W.; Sprague, L. G.; Soulen, R. L.; Grate, J. W.; Wohltjen, H. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 1991, 43, 1659-1671.
 (155) Grate, J. W.; Kaganove, S. N.; Patrash, S. J.; Craig, R.; Bliss, M. Chem. Mater. 1997, 9, 1201-1207.
 (156) Barlow, J. W.; Cassidy, P. E.; Lloyd, D. R.; You, C. J.; Chang, V. Wang, P. C.; Navigan, L. Polym. Eng. Sci. 1987, 27, 703-
- Y.; Wong, P. C.; Noriyan, J. Polym. Eng. Sci. 1987, 27, 703-715
- (157) Chang, Y.; Noriyan, J.; Lloyd, D. R.; Barlow, J. W. Polym. Eng. Sci. 1987, 27, 693.
- (158) Grate, J. W.; Kaganove, S. N. Polym. News 1999, 24, 149-155.
- McGill, R. A.; Chung, R.; Chrisey, D. B.; Dorsey, P. C.; Matthews, (159)P.; Pique, A.; Mlsna, T. E.; Štepnowski, J. L. IEEE Trans. *Ultrason., Ferroelec., Freq. Contr.* **1998**, *45*, 1370–1379. (160) Sugimoto, I.; Nakamura, M.; Mizunuma, M. Sens. Mater. **1999**,
- 11, 57-70.
- Sugimoto, I. J. Appl. Phys. 1991, 70, 2887-9. (161)
- (162) Ricco, A. J.; Crooks, R. M.; Osbourn, G. C. Acc. Chem. Res. 1998, 31, 289-296.
- Radeva, E. Sens. Actuators, B 1997, B44, 275-278.
- (164) Kepley, L. J.; Crooks, R. M.; Ricco, A. J. Anal. Chem. 1992, 64, 3191–3193. (165) Thomas, R. C.; Yang, H. C.; DiRubio, C. R.; Ricco, A. J.; Crooks,
- R. M. Langmuir 1996, 12, 2239-46. (166)
- Crooks, R. M.; Yang, H. C.; McEllistrem, L. J.; Thomas, R. C.; Ricco, A. J. *Faraday Discuss.* **1997**, *107*, 285–305. (167) Thomas, R. C.; Hierlemann, A.; Staton, A. W.; Hill, M.; Ricco,
- A. J. Anal. Chem. 1999.
- (168) Crooks, R. M.; Ricco, A. J. Acc. Chem. Res. 1998, 31, 219–227.
 (169) Bertilsson, L.; Potje-Kamloth, K.; Liess, H.-D.; Engquist, I.; Liedberg, B. J. Phys. Chem. B 1998, 102, 1260–1269.
- (170) Bertilsson, L.; Potje-Kamloth, K.; Liess, H. D. *Thin Solid Films* **1996**, *284–285*, 882–887.
 (171) Hierlemann, A.; Ricco, A. J.; Bodenhoefer, K.; Goepel, W. *Anal. Chem.* **1999**, *71*, 3022–3035.

- (172) Wells, M.; Crooks, R. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 3988-9.

- (173) Tokuhisa, H.; Crooks, R. M. J. Ann. Cheff. Soc. 1990, 116, 3988-9.
 (173) Tokuhisa, H.; Crooks, R. M. Langmuir 1997, 13, 5608-5612.
 (174) Li, D.; Swanson, B. I. Langmuir 1993, 9, 3341-3344.
 (175) Abraham, M. H.; Du, C. M.; Grate, J. W.; McGill, R. A.; Shuely, W. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 1863-1864.
 (176) Ide, J.; Nakamoto, T.; Moriizumi, T. Sens. Actuators, A 1995, A0, 973-78. A49, 73-78.
- (177) Nelli, P.; Dalcanale, E.; Faglia, G.; Sberveglieri, G.; Soncini, P.
- Sens. Actuators, B **1993**, *13–14*, 302–304. Lai, C. S.-I.; Moody, G. J.; Thomas, J. D. R.; Mulligan, D. C.; Stoddart, J. F.; Zarzycki, R. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 **1988**, (178)319 - 324.
- (179) Elmosalamy, M. A. F.; Moody, G. J.; Thomas, J. D. R.; Kohnke, F. A.; Stoddart, J. F. *Anal. Proceedings* **1989**, *26*, 12–15. (180) Schierbaum, K.-D.; Berlach, A.; Bopel, W.; Muller, W. M.; Vogtle,
- R.; Dominik, A.; Roth, H. J. Fresenius J. Anal. Chem. 1994, 349, 372 - 379
- (181) Schierbaum, K. D.; Weiss, t.; Thoden van Velzen, E. U.; Engbersen, J. R. J.; Reinhoudt, D. N.; Gopel, W. Science 1994, 265, 1413 - 1415.
- (182) Dominik, A.; Roth, H. J.; Schierbaum, K. D.; Goepel, W. Supramol. Sci. 1994, 1, 11–19.
- (183) Dickert, R. L.; Bauer, P. A. Adv. Mater. 1991, 3, 436-438.
- (184) Dickert, R. L.; Schuster, O. Adv. Mater. 1993, 5, 826-829.
- (185) Dickert, R. L.; Haunschild, A.; Reif, M.; Bulst, W.-E. Adv. Mater. 1993, 5, 277-279.
- (186) Dickert, F. L.; Haunschild, A.; Maune, V. Sens. Actuators B 1993, 12, 169-173.
- (187) Dickert, F. L. Mikrochim. Acta 1995, 119, 55-62.
- (188) Dickert, F. L.; Reif, M.; Reif, H. Fresenius J. Anal. Chem. 1995, 352, 620-624.
- (189) Moore, L. W.; Springer, K. N.; Shi, J. X.; Yang, X.; Swanson, B. I.; Li, D. Adv. Mater. (Weinheim, Ger.) 1995, 7, 729-31.
- (190) Finklea, H. O.; Phillippi, M. A.; Lompert, E.; Grate, J. W. Anal. Chem. 1998, 70, 1268-1276.

- (191) Jarrett, M. R.; Finklea, H. O.; Department of Chemistry, W. V.
- U. M. W. V. U.S.A. Anal. Chem. 1999, 71, 353–357.
 (192) Ehlen, A.; Wimmer, C.; Weber, E.; Bargon, J. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 110–112.
- (193) Zellers, E. T.; White, R. M.; Rappaport, S. M. Anal. Chem. 1990, 62. 1222-1227.
- (194) Zellers, E. T.; Hassold, N.; White, R. M.; Rappaport, S. M. Anal. *Chem.* **1990**, *62*, 1227–1232. (195) Zellers, E. T.; Zhang, G.-Z. *Anal. Chem.* **1992**, *64*, 1277–1284.
- (196) Zhang, G.-Z.; Zellers, E. T. Anal. Chem. **1993**, *65*, 1340–1349. (197) Zellers, E. T.; Zhang, G.-Z. Anal. Chim. Acta **1993**, *280*, 1–13.
- (198) Liron, Z.; Greenblatt, J.; Frishman, G.; Gratziani, N. Sens. Actuators, B 1993, 12, 115–122.
- (199)Osbourn, G. C.; Bartholomew, J. w.; Ricco, A. J.; Frye, G. C. Acc.
- Chem. Res. 1998, 31, 297-305. (200) Kindlund, A.; H. Sundgren; Lundstrom, I. Sens. Actuators 1984,
- 6, 1-17.
- (201)Booksh, K. S.; Kowalski, B. R. Anal. Chem. 1994, 66, 782A-791A. (202) Doleman, B. J.; Lonergan, M. c.; Severin, E. J.; Vaid, T. P.; Lewis,
- N. S. Anal. Chem. 1998, 70, 4177-4190.
- (203)Lonergan, M. c.; Severin, E. J.; Doleman, B. J.; Beaber, S. A.; Grubbs, R. H.; Lewis, N. S. Chem. Mater. 1996, 8, 2298-2312.
- White, J.; Kauer, J. S.; Dickinson, T. A.; Walt, D. R. Anal. Chem. (204)**1996**, 68, 2191-2202.
- Walt, D. R. Acc. Chem. Res. 1998, 31, 267-278. (205)
- Walt, D. R.; Dickinson, T.; White, J.; Kauer, J.; Johnson, S.; Engelhardt, H.; Sutter, J.; Jurs, P. *Biosens. Bioelectron.* **1998**, (206)13, 695-699.
- Michael, K. L.; Taylor, L. C.; Schultz, S. L.; Walt, D. R. Anal. Chem. 1998, 70, 1242-1248. (207)
- Johnson, S. R.; Sutter, J. M.; Engelhardt, H. L.; Jurs, P. C.; (208)White, J.; Kauer, J. S.; Dickinson, T. A.; Walt, D. R. Anal. Chem. **1997**, 69, 4641-4648.

CR980094J